

Preliminary Phase 2 Report for Development of Land to the South of Thorpe Road, Weeley, Essex

Report No: 212518B

November 2021

Compass Geotechnical Limited 13 Willow Park, Upton Lane, Stoke Golding, Warwickshire, CV13 6EU Tel: 01455 213311: Fax: 01455 213969 Email: enquiries@compassgeotechnical.co.uk www.compassgeotechnical.co.uk



November 2021

Report Title:	PRELIMNARY PHASE 2 REPORT FOR DEVELOPMENT OF LAND TO THE SOUTH OF THORPE ROAD, WEELEY, ESSEX
Report No:	212518B
Report Status:	Final
Report Date:	November 2021
Report Prepared For:	Rose Builders Limited Riverside House, Riverside Avenue East, Lawford, Essex, CO11 1US
Report Prepared By:	Compass Geotechnical Limited 13 Willow Park Upton Lane Stoke Golding CV13 6EU

Document Production Record

Document	Name	Signature	Date	Position
Prepared by	Rachel Foord		10.11.21	Director
Reviewed by	E J Murray		11.11.21	Consultant
Approved by	Rachel Foord		19.11.21	Director

Document Revision Record

Issue Number	Date	Details of Revision
1	10.11.21	Draft
2	19.11.21	Final

Document Issue Record

Report Status	Date of Issue	Issued to	Type of Report
Final	22.11.21	Client	Electronic
	22.11.21	File	Original



PRELIMNARY PHASE 2 REPORT FOR DEVELOPMENT OF LAND TO THE SOUTH OF THORPE ROAD, WEELEY, ESSEX

Contents

- 1. Introduction and Objectives
- 2. Site Reconnaissance
- 3. Summary of Site Work
- 4. Geology
- 5. Preliminary Engineering Assessment and Recommendations
- 5.1 Soil Profile
- 5.1.1 Made Ground
- 5.1.2 Topsoil
- 5.1.3 Ancient Disturbed Ground
- 5.1.4 Cover Sand
- 5.1.5 KGCA1
- 5.1.6 KGCA2
- 5.1.7 KGCA3
- 5.1.8 Thames Group
- 5.2 Ground Contamination Observations
- 5.3 Groundwater Conditions
- 5.4 Excavations
- 5.5 Structural Foundations
- 5.6 Building Near Trees
- 5.7 Ground Floor Slabs
- 5.8 Chemical Attack on Concrete
- 6. Further Considerations
- 6.1 Contamination
- 6.2 Road Pavement Design
- 6.3 Geotechnical Parameters
- 6.4 Further Investigation

References Web Pages

General Notes

Appendices Appendix (i) Figures Appendix (ii) Exploratory Hole Logs



Report No: 212518B

November 2021

Appendix (iii) Laboratory Test Results – Materials Properties Appendix (iv) Plots



PRELIMNARY PHASE 2 REPORT FOR DEVELOPMENT OF LAND TO THE SOUTH OF THORPE ROAD, WEELEY, ESSEX

1. INTRODUCTION AND OBJECTIVES

- 1.1 This report has been prepared on instructions given by the Client, Rose Builders Limited (Riverside House, Riverside Avenue East, Lawford, Essex, CO11 1US).
- 1.2 The site under consideration lies to the south of Thorpe Road and north of the railway line, on the eastern side of Weeley, Essex as shown on Figure 1, Appendix (i). As shown on Figure 2, Appendix (i), the area under consideration is irregular in shape, covers approximately 20ha and comprises several open fields along with a small rectangular wooded area to the south and part of the complex of buildings associated with Ash Farm in the north west. The site is at and around National Grid Reference 615010 222130 (Reference 1).
- 1.3 Outline proposals are for a mixed-use development at the site to include houses with private gardens, landscaping and estate roads. A pre-school and primary school with playing field and employment areas, are also shown in the north west of the site on the Proposed Block Plan included as Figure 3, Appendix (i). Apart from a new footbridge over the railway line, no development is proposed in the far south of the site in proximity to the railway line as these areas are designated as public open space and for water management features. The foundations to the footbridge are to be designed by others.
- 1.4 The site has been the subject of several intrusive investigations and studies as detailed below:

Murray Rix Limited Report on a Phase 1 Desk Study and Risk Assessment for a Proposed Residential Development at Land South of Thorpe Road, Weeley, Essex. Report Reference 16-2518r(a) dated March 2017. (Revised from Murray Rix Limited Report 15-2518r dated June 2016 which covered a slightly smaller area).

Compass Geotechnical Factual Report on a Borehole Investigation for the Proposed Railway Crossing, Weeley, Essex. Report reference 192518F dated June 2020.

Compass Geotechnical Report on an initial ground investigation and geological assessment for a Proposed Residential Development at Land to the South of Thorpe Road, Weeley, Essex, Report Reference 19-2518i dated October 2020. Compass Geotechnical Gas Monitoring Report, Land to the South of Thorpe Road, Weeley, Essex. Report Reference: 202518L dated 5th January 2021. Compass Geotechnical Report on a supplementary ground investigation and geological assessment for a proposed residential development at land to the south of Thorpe Road, Weeley, Essex, Report Reference 19-2518i dated 5th January 2021.

November 2021

Compass Geotechnical Revised report on a supplementary ground investigation and geological assessment for a proposed residential development at land to the south of Thorpe Road, Weeley, Essex, Report Reference 19-2518iS Rev 1 dated April 2021. Compass Geotechnical Groundwater Observations at Land to the South of

Compass Geotechnical Groundwater Observations at Land to the South of Thorpe Road, Weeley Essex, Report reference 19-2518L dated April 2021. Compass Geotechnical Letter Report on Percolation Tests Land to the South of Thorpe Road, Weeley. Report reference 212518P dated 31st August 2021.

- 1.5 The current report presents a summary of the works carried out to date and an assessment of likely ground conditions and foundation solutions across the site. Where necessary, recommendations are made for additional investigation in specific areas of the site. (See Sections 5 and 6).
- 1.6 The investigations, assessments and reporting has been carried out in general accordance with the following:

BS 5930:2015+A1:2020. Code of Practice for Ground Investigations. BS 10175:2011+A2:2017. Investigation of potentially contaminated sites – Code of practice.

BS 8485:2015+A1:2019. Code of practice for the design of protective measures for methane and carbon dioxide ground gasses for new buildings.

BS 8576:2013. Guidance on investigations for ground gas – Permanent gases and Volatile Organic Compounds (VOCs).

BS EN ISO 14688-1:2018. Geotechnical investigation and testing – Identification and classification of a soil – Part 1: Identification and description.

BS EN ISO 14688-2:2018. Geotechnical investigation and testing – Identification and classification of a soil – Part 2: Principles for a classification.

BS EN ISO 22476-2:2005+A1:2011. Geotechnical investigation and testing – Field testing – Part 2: Dynamic Probing.

BS EN ISO 22476-3:2005+A1:2011. Geotechnical investigation and testing – Field testing – Part 3: Standard Penetration Test.

BS EN ISO 14689:2018. Geotechnical investigation and testing – Identification and classification of rock – Part 1: Identification and description.

BS EN ISO 22475-1:2006. Geotechnical investigation and testing – Sampling methods and groundwater measurements – Part 1: Technical principles for execution.

BS 1377-9:1990. Soils for civil engineering purposes – Part 9 In-situ tests. BS EN 1997-1:2004+A1:2013 Eurocode 7: Geotechnical design – Part 1: General Rules.

NA to BS EN 1997-1:2004+A1:2013. UK National Annex to Eurocode 7: Geotechnical design – Part 1: General Rules.

BS EN 1997-2:2007. Eurocode 7: Geotechnical design – Part 2: Ground investigation and testing.

NA to BS EN 1997-2:2007. UK National Annex to Eurocode 7: Geotechnical design – Part 2: Ground investigation and testing.



2. SITE RECONNAISANCE

2.1 As shown on Figure 2, Appendix (i), the area under consideration is irregular in shape and comprises part of a number of gently undulating large open fields along with a small wooded area close to the southern boundary and the existing premises of Ash Farm.

A railway line, in cutting, runs through the south eastern part of the site and forms part of the southern boundary to the south western section. The southern boundary to the south eastern section of the site is formed by Weeley Brook which flows in an easterly direction.

The main part of the site is divided in two by a track and dry ditch, with occasional oak trees, which run approximately east west through the centre. To the north of the track and dry ditch are four fields separated by tree lined boundaries and hedges. To the south of the track is a large open field known as Barrack Field which is crossed by two paths, one running south south east from the track to a small rectangular area of woodland, through the woodland and continuing across the railway line and through further fields beyond; and a second track running north west from the northern end of the woodland to the housing estate adjacent to the western boundary. A strip of land approximately 80m wide in the south eastern corner adjacent to the railway line has been left fallow.

Further fields are present to the south of the railway line and a number of trees were noted as present in the field to the east and around the perimeter of the western field. Weeley Brook forms the southern boundary to these two fields and flows in open ditch with piped sections beneath the field accesses. In the woods to the west of the track and south of the railway line was a sign noting a pump sewer.

The premises of Ash Farm present in the north west of the site include a concrete covered farm yard and numerous barns. Amongst the buildings, particularly along the north eastern boundary with the adjoining Council offices, were a variety of stored materials including machinery, bricks, blocks, wood, scaffolding, alkathene pipes, pallets, scrap metal, containers and a curtain sided lorry trailer. The concrete hard standing to the south of the barns was being used for temporary storage of buildings materials. In the fields to the west of the barns were several trailers, tractors and other farm machinery along with several empty disused metal fuel tanks, and to the south west of the barns was a large heap of old tyres.

A number of overhead electricity cables cross the site.

2.2 The site is surrounded by various land uses including housing (north, north east, north west and west), two fishing lakes thought to be associated with former gravel workings beyond (south east), an equestrian centre (east) with grassed show jumping

areas and fields, Council offices (north) and various fields. Adjacent to the far south western corner is a further small field which contains a small sewage works.

2.3 The site slopes down to the south east towards the railway line.

- 3. SUMMARY OF SITE WORK
- 3.1 The following table presents a summary of the various exploratory holes carried out to date and on which the assessments contained in this report are made.

Fable 1 Summary of Exploratory Holes					
Exploratory Hole Reference	Type/Technique	Maximum Depth (m)	Location	Date	
TP1 to TPG	Trial Pits	4.50	TPA south TPB to G north	January 2020	
WS1 to WS4	Windowless sample holes	6.00	Either side of railway line in south of site	May 2020	
WS5 to WS22	Windowless sample holes and dynamic probing. Installation of gas and groundwater monitoring points	8.00	Main section of site	May and June 2020	
WS23 to WS30	Windowless sample holes and dynamic probing	9.00	North west of site	December 2020	
A1, A2, B1, B2, C1, C2, D1 and D2	Percolation Tests	1.75	North west of site	August 2021	

3.2 For completeness, all the exploratory hole logs from the various phases of investigation are included in Appendix (ii) and the laboratory test results are presented in Appendix (iii). The logs and probing results include references to the original reports to which they relate. A plan showing the location of the exploratory holes is presented as Figure 4, Appendix (i).



3.3 In addition to the foregoing, two further inspections were undertaken at the site to record the near surface materials exposed in the 113 open archaeological trenches in March 2021.

4. GEOLOGY

- 4.1 The British geological map of the area (Reference 2) shows a simplified interpretation of the geology of the site, comprising Cover Sand to the north west and deposits of the Kesgrave Catchment Subgroup (KGCA) to the south east with the division between the two deposits running approximately diagonally halfway across the site north east to south west. In the south of the site the drift deposits are indicated as absent with the Thames Group present at the surface.
- 4.2 The investigations undertaken to date suggest that the ground conditions at the site are more complex than indicated by the published geological map.

The upper deposits were found to be highly variable and represent changing fluvial and aeolian depositional environments during the Quaternary period around 2 million years ago. The upper deposits encountered at the site suggest a degree of geological re-working during and post deposition.

Where considered possible a tentative distinction has been drawn between the aeolian (Cover Sand) and the upper fluvial deposits of the Kesgrave Catchment Subgroup (KGCA). However, where it is not thought possible to distinguish between the Cover Sand and the underlaying Kesgrave Catchment Subgroup, due to a high degree of re-working in the geological past the near surface deposits have been classified as KGCA1.

In order to simplify the geological interpretation of the site, the Kesgrave Catchment Subgroup has been sub divided into three basic but distinct lithologies KGCA1, KGCA2 and KGCA3 each representing a distinct change in depositional environment over geological time. KGCA1 comprises predominately orange brown and yellowish brown clayey sands and gravels. KGCA2 comprises light grey slightly sandy slightly gravelly clay and KGCA3 comprises sands and gravels, locally slightly clayey.

Reference should be made to the geological assessment reports (detailed in Section 1.4) for a full description of the materials encountered and the rationale for the distinctions made between the different lithologies.



5. PRELIMINARY ENGINEERING ASSESSMENT AND RECOMMENDATIONS

5.1 Soil Profile

Table 5.1 overleaf presents a summary of the lithologies encountered in the various exploratory holes at the site.

5.1.1 Made Ground

The investigations encountered a variable thickness of made ground in three locations (WS9, WS12 and WS14) in the central and eastern sections of the site. Observations made in the archaeological trenches, particularly in Barrack Field, indicated the presence of features including ditches, pits, drainage features and brick walls (possibly associated with buildings) along with disturbed and made ground. It is thus thought that locally more made ground is present and to greater depth than indicated by the exploratory holes. It is understood that further archaeological evaluation works have been undertaken which should indicate the extent of such features which may influence the proposed foundations locally.

5.1.2 Topsoil

Topsoil, between 0.22 and 0.42m thick, was encountered in the majority of the exploratory hole positions with the exception of WS9, WS12 and WS14 (where made ground was revealed).

5.1.3 Ancient Disturbed Ground

Beneath the topsoil of WS20 deposits of orange brown, yellowish brown and blueish grey clay were found to 3.80m depth which are uncharacteristic of the strata encountered below other areas of the site. From examination of the materials, the consistency of the cohesive materials varies from very firm to stiff. These uncharacteristic deposits do not have the appearance of recent made ground nor the appearance of the surrounding natural deposits and have been classified as Ancient Disturbed Ground based on the available information. The lateral extent of this deposit has not been identified and further investigation around the area of WS20 may be required to establish the extent and nature of the deposit.

5.1.4 Cover Sand

Underlying the topsoil/made ground, natural and variable deposits thought to represent Cover Sand were encountered mainly over the northern part of the site. These deposits comprise predominantly slightly silty slightly sandy clays with occasional silty fine sand. Very rare to rare flint gravels, probably representing a reworking of the strata in the geological past, were noted in a number of the recovered samples. The thickness of the Cover Sand was variable extending, where present, to depths below ground level of between 0.50m (WS17) and 1.68m (WS7). The geological assessment shows a general thinning towards the centre and west of the site with localised absence in and around the south and north west.

Table 5.1 Summary of Ground Conditions

Deposit	Depth Top Range (mBGL)	Depth Base Range (mBGL)	Thickness Range (m)	Locations
Made Ground	0.00	0.52 – 0.79	0.52 – 0.79	WS9, WS12, WS14 (lateral extent not established)
Topsoil	0.00	0.22 – 0.42	0.22 – 0.42	All positions except WS9, WS12, WS14
Ancient Disturbed Ground	0.39	3.80	3.41	WS20 (lateral extent not established)
Cover Sand	0.25 – 0.91	0.50 – 1.68	0.15 – 1.36	TPB, TPC, TPF, TPG, WS7, WS8, WS10, WS11, WS15, WS16, WS17, WS19, WS21, WS22, WS23, WS24, WS25, WS26, WS29
KGCA1	0.28 – 2.00	0.57 – 5.40	0.20 - 4.58	TPB, TPC, TPD, TPE, TPF, TPG, WS6, WS8, WS10, WS11, WS12, WS13, WS14, WS15, WS16, WS17, WS18, WS19, WS22, WS23, WS24, WS25, WS26, WS27, WS28, WS29, WS30
KGCA2	0.29 – 5.20	0.45 – 6.10	0.06 – 2.78	TPA, TPB, TPC, TPD, TPE, TPF, TPG, WS1, WS5, WS6, WS7, WS8, WS9, WS10, WS11, WS12, WS13, WS14, WS15, WS16, WS17, WS18, WS19, WS21, WS25, WS26, WS27, WS30
KGCA3	0.37 – 6.10	1.46 – 7.80	0.14 – 5.50	TPB, TPC. TPD, TPE, TPF, TPG, WS1, WS2, WS5, WS6, WS7, WS8, WS9, WS11, WS12, WS13, WS14, WS15, WS16, WS17, WS18, WS19, WS21, WS22, WS25, WS26, WS27, WS30
Thames Group	0.22 – 7.80	Not proved	Not proved	Top of Thames Group proved or inferred from DP test in TPA, WS1, WS2, WS3, WS4, WS5, WS6, WS7, WS8, WS9, WS10, WS11, WS12, WS13, WS14, WS15, WS16, WS18, WS19, WS20, WS21, WS22, WS26, WS27, WS29, WS30



Table 5.2 below summarises the result of a single in-situ test in the Cover Sand. From detailed examination of the materials, the consistency of the cohesive materials ranges widely from very soft to very stiff.

	3		
Parameter (units)	Results	Classification	Comments
Undrained Shear	50 based on SPT	Medium strength	Single result
Strength (kPa)			only
SPT N Value	10		

	_		_	
Table 5.2	Summary	/ of In-sit	iu Tests 🗕	Cover Sand
10010 0.2	ourning (.u 10515	oovor ouria

5.1.5 KGCA1

The upper layer of the Kesgrave Catchment Subgroup comprises orange brown and yellowish brown clayey sands and gravels and sandy gravelly clays, sandy clays and gravelly sands. Gravels are identified predominantly as flint and quartz. Given the highly variable nature of KGCA1 deposits across the site, it is thought that there has been some natural reworking of KGCA1 in the geological past.

KGCA1 was encountered in most of the exploratory holes. There appears to be a general thickening of the KGCA1 deposits to the north and west typically of 1.38 to 4.68m with the thickest deposit of 4.68m found at WS27 in the north west between 0.32m and 5.00m depth.

The results of the in-situ testing in the clays and sands of KGCA1 are summarized in Table 5.3 below and plots of SPT N value against depth and assessed undrained shear strength against depth are presented in Appendix (iii).

	ury 01 111 31 tu 103 tu 1	(00/11	
Parameter (units)	Results	Classification	Comments
Undrained Shear	35 to 55	Medium strength	3 results
Strength (kPa)	based on SPT		
SPT N Value	7 – 151		
	(general range)		
	7 – 11		
	(cohesive deposits)		
	20 – 151		Medium dense
	(granular deposits)		to very dense

Table 5.3	Summary	of In-situ	Tests –	KGCA1

5.1.6 KGCA2

The middle layer of the Kesgrave Catchment Subgroup comprises light grey occasionally mottled orange brown slightly gravelly slightly sandy clays. Gravels are identified predominantly as flint and quartz.

KGCA2 was encountered in most of the exploratory holes with a general thinning of the KGCA2 deposits to the west and east of the site (typically 0.15 to 0.8m) with thicker deposits (1.22 to 2.78m) aligned approximately north west to south east thought to represent a channel infilled with clays during a lower energy depositional regime. The thickest deposit of 2.78m was found at TPE towards the north of the site between 1.52m and 4.30m depth. Towards the south of the site KGCA2 deposits were found at shallower depths due the surface topography over the southern sections of the site. The KGCA2 deposits in the north west of the site are generally thinner and found at deeper depths than found elsewhere.

The results of the in-situ testing in the clays and sands of KGCA2 are summarized in Table 5.4 below and plots of SPT N value against depth and assessed undrained shear strength against depth are presented in Appendix (iii).

Table et a			
Parameter (units)	Results	Classification	Comments
Undrained Shear	25 to 100	Low to High	
Strength (kPa)	(typical)	strength	
	based on SPT	(generally medium)	
SPT N Value	5 – 56		Higher results
	(general range)		influenced by
			underlying
	5 – 20 typical		granular
	(cohesive deposits)		deposits
	· · · ·		•
Water Content (%)	19.2		
Liquid Limit (%)	35		
Plastic Limit (%)	14	CL/CI SOIIS	
Plasticity Index (%)	21	Low Shrinkahility	
Modified Plasticity	18	LOW SHITIKADIILY	
Index (%)			
Soluble Sulphate	<0.010		
Content SO ₄ (g/l)		AC-1	
pH Value	8.1		

 Table 5.4
 Summary of Geotechnical Parameters – KGCA2

Where the deposits of the KGCA2 are relatively thin the SPT results may be influenced by the underlying more granular materials.

5.1.7 KGCA3

The lower layer of the Kesgrave Catchment Subgroup comprises yellowish brown and pale brown occasionally slightly clayey fine to coarse sands and gravels of flint and quartz. KGCA3 was encountered in the majority of the exploratory holes and in general the sands and gravels of KGCA3 thin to the south of the site, with thicker deposits to the west and east. These deposits would appear to represent a more dynamic depositional regime and the thickest deposit of 5.50m was found at WS13

between 2.50m and 8.00m depth, however, the full depth was not proved. Similar to KGCA2 these deposits are present at shallower depths in the south of the site.

The results of the in-situ testing in the granular deposits of KGCA3 are summarized in Table 5.5 below and plots of SPT N value against depth are presented in Appendix (iii).

	5		
Parameter (units)	Results	Classification	Comments
SPT N Value	4 – 131		Loose to very
	(general range)		dense
	10 – 40 typical		Medium dense to dense
Soluble Sulphate	<0.010		
Content SO ₄ (g/l)		AC-1	
pH Value	8.6		

Table 5.5Summary of Geotechnical Parameters – KGCA3

5.1.8 Thames Group

Underlying the deposits of the Kesgrave Catchment Subgroup are the natural deposits of yellowish brown becoming greyish brown occasionally closely fissured clay of the Thames Group. The Thames Group was encountered in most of the deeper windowless sample holes but will underlie the entire site. In general, the Thames Group was found at deeper depths towards the north WS18 5.80m BGL (inferred from dynamic probe results) and north west, 5.40m BGL (WS29) to 7.80m BGL (WS26) (inferred from dynamic probe results) and shallower to the south TPA 1.10m BGL consistent with the topography of the site.

The results of the in-situ testing in the clays of the Thames Group are summarized in Table 5.6 below and plots of SPT N value against depth and assessed undrained shear strength against depth are presented in Appendix (iii). The in-situ testing shows an overall increase in strength with depth as would normally be expected.

			leup
Parameter (units)	Results	Classification	Comments
Undrained Shear	19 to 90	Low to High	
Strength (kPa)	(typical)	strength	
	based on SPT	(generally low to	
		medium)	
SPT N Value	4 – 58		
	(general range)		
	4 – 20 typical		
	(cohesive deposits)		
Water Content (%)	29.6 - 40.3		

Table 5.6Summary of Geotechnical Parameters – Thames Group



November 2021

Parameter (units)	Results	Classification	Comments
Liquid Limit (%)	id Limit (%) 84 – 96		
Plastic Limit (%)	28 – 31	CV AND CE SONS	
Plasticity Index (%)	54 – 67	High Shrinkahility	
Modified Plasticity	N/A	r fight Shi fi Kability	
Index (%)			
Soluble Sulphate	<0.010-0.33	AC-1	
Content SO ₄ (g/l)			
			Soc Section 5.9
Total Potential	0.033 – 1.4	$\Lambda C_{-} \Lambda$ at depth	See Section 5.0
Sulphate as SO ₄ (%)			
pH Value	7.8 – 8.7		

5.2 Ground Contamination Observations

No visual or olfactory evidence of significant contamination was noted during the investigations to date, although some localized made ground was encountered particularly in the central and eastern areas of the site.

See also Section 6.

5.3 Groundwater Conditions

Groundwater levels have been monitored on a regular basis over a 12 month period in eight locations in the main part of the site (WS15 to WS22). The monitoring has indicated seasonal changes in the groundwater regime with relatively shallow water levels particularly in the winter months in WS16, WS20 and WS22. Typically, the water table was around or less than 1.5 to 2m bgl. A summary of the groundwater monitoring results is given in Table 5.7 below.

	Depth to Groundwater										
	Jun-	Jul-	Aug-	Sep-	Oct-	Nov-	Dec-	Mar-	Apr-	May-	Jun-
Position	20	20	20	20	20	20	20	21	21	21	21
WS15	1.97	2.03	2.19	2.28	2.17	2.13		0.68	1.23	1.47	1.67
WS16	1.58	1.63	1.80	1.95	2.18	2.13		0.32	0.77	1.07	1.42
WS17	2.02	2.05	2.22	2.41	2.45	2.44	2.21	0.70	1.20	1.56	1.73
WS18	2.47	2.50	2.62	2.74	2.60	2.53	2.13	1.25	2.02	2.10	2.11
WS19	1.74	1.78	1.86	1.87	1.45	1.28	1.00	1.07	1.35	1.35	1.36
WS20	1.06	0.91	0.93	0.97	0.96	0.85	0.19	0.02	0.60	0.30	0.56
WS21	1.40	1.42	1.52	1.58	1.55	1.43	0.88	0.83	0.96	0.94	1.00
WS22	0.90	0.90	1.03	0.84	0.99	0.80	0.31	0.11	0.45	0.32	0.57

Table 5.7Groundwater Monitoring Results

5.4 Excavations

Random falls and collapse of vertical excavation faces can be expected in the natural materials dependent on the depth of excavation, the length of time excavations stand open, and the incidence of any groundwater entries.



Consideration should be given to providing at least intermittent to close support in deepened vertical sided excavations where personnel are required to enter. The adequacy of all excavation support should be continually inspected by experienced personnel. In the more granular strata it may be possible to control groundwater entries by sump and pump techniques.

5.5 Structural Foundations

It is understood that the main part of the site (east and central area) is to be developed with traditional 2 storey houses. A primary school with associated preschool and sports pitches are to be built in the north west of the site along with three commercial units and a few more houses. The area adjacent to the railway line in the south of the site is to be used for swales and public open space along with a new footbridge over the railway line. The design of the foundations to the footbridge are to be undertaken by others.

As discussed in Section 5, the ground conditions at the site are highly variable both laterally and vertically. In the following discussion on foundations the site has been zoned into four main areas (Zones 1 to 4) to allow formulation of appropriate foundation solutions. The zoning is illustrated on Figure 5, Appendix (i) and at this stage, in the absence of further investigation, should only be considered preliminary.

North West and Central West Areas, Central Eastern Area Around WS9 – Zone 1 The near surface deposits in this area comprise predominantly granular (gravelly) deposits of KGCA1 with SPT N values often in excess of 40 and the majority greater than 20. Based on a characteristic angle of shearing resistance of 33° a presumed bearing resistance of around 200kPa would be considered appropriate for a strip foundation 0.6m wide bearing at around 1.0m bgl. Under these conditions settlements should be within acceptable limits. In proximity to the water table a reduced bearing resistance of around 150kPa should be adopted.

South Eastern Area and Around WS12 – Zone 2

In these areas, highlighted in yellow on Figure 5, Appendix (i), the ground conditions typically comprise clays of the Cover Sand, KGCA1 or KGCA2 over medium dense granular deposits (KGCA3). In this area the upper clays are relatively poor and foundations should be carried down to bear in the medium dense granular deposits (KGCA3) at around 1.50 to 1.75m bgl. Based on a characteristic angle of shearing resistance of 33° a presumed bearing resistance of up to 300kPa would be considered appropriate for a strip foundation 0.6m wide bearing at around 1.5m bgl. Under these conditions settlements should be within acceptable limits. In proximity to the water table a lower bearing resistance of around 150 to 200kPa should be adopted.

These areas lie wholly within the Barrack Field where a number of archaeological features are present along with localized made ground and where the groundwater can be relatively shallow during the winter months. If traditional shallow foundations are to be adopted careful consideration will need to be given to the timing of



excavations in these areas and the impact of any archaeological constraints as well as possible collapse of excavation sides.

North Eastern Section – Zone 3

The deposits in the north eastern part of the site are variable and appear to change rapidly both laterally and vertically. Similar to the south eastern area there are often reasonably compact granular materials at depth (1.6 to 1.7m bgl) beneath weaker cohesive deposits. Based on the available information it is considered that a presumed bearing resistance of between 120 to 200kPa would be appropriate in this area for a standard 0.6m wide strip foundation bearing at around 1.6m bgl. However, some further checks in this area would be considered appropriate to confirm the ground conditions, the strength of the soils present and to allow a full assessment of foundation solutions for this area particularly in light of the shallow groundwater recorded over the winter months.

Central South and South Western Areas - Zone 4

The deposits in these areas comprise predominantly cohesive strata of KGCA1, KGCA2 and locally clays of the Thames Group. The in-situ testing carried out in the boreholes suggests the clays are relatively weak and presumed bearing values of between 65 and 120kPa would be considered appropriate for a standard strip foundation 0.6m wide bearing in these materials at around 1.0m depth. Depending on proposed loadings strip foundations may not be appropriate in these cohesive deposits and consideration may need to be given to alternative foundation solutions such as a raft/reinforced foundation or a piled foundation with piles taken down to bear in the clays of the Thames Group at depth. If a piled foundation is to be considered, some deeper boreholes will be required to confirm the geotechnical parameters of the Thames Group at depth to allow a cost-effective design of piles. A driven cfa or bored pile would prove acceptable, although the advice of a specialist contractor should be sought particularly given the shallow nature of the groundwater at times and the sloping nature of the southern part of the site.

These areas also lie wholly within the Barrack Field where a number of archaeological features are present along with localized made ground and where the groundwater can be relatively shallow during the winter months. Careful consideration will need to be given to the timing of excavations in these areas and the impact of any archaeological constraints on foundation design.

5.6 Building Near Trees

The site is crossed by a number of field boundaries and hedges which include some mature trees, in addition there is a copse at the southern end of the site which extends towards the railway line. Where foundations are to bear wholly in granular deposits which are reasonably thick there should be no requirement to deepen foundations to guard against swelling/shrinkage phenomena. However, where cohesive deposits are present then foundations within influencing distance of tress may need to be deepened in accordance with NHBC Standards (Reference 5). It may

also be necessary to provide heave precautions such as the placement of compressible material on the inside faces of external foundations. It should be noted that the plasticity of the cohesive deposits varies across the site; the clays of the Thames Group are of high shrinkability whereas the KGCA2 deposits are of low shrinkability (based on the modified plasticity index and few results).

If piled foundations are to be adopted on weak cohesive materials, then consideration may need to be given to sleeving of piles within influencing distance of trees and the potential for uplift particularly given the shrinkable nature of the clays of the Thames Group. Heave precautions may need to be placed on the underside of ground beams and on the internal faces of external ground beams.

5.7 Ground Floor Slabs

Over much of the site, ground bearing floor slabs are likely to prove acceptable. However, in proximity to trees on cohesive soils, floor slabs are probably best constructed as suspended over an appropriate void in accordance with NHBC Standards (Reference 5).

5.8 Chemical Attack on Concrete

Only a limited number of laboratory determinations of soluble sulphate content have been undertaken to date on samples of the natural soils present at the site. Reported concentrations of soluble sulphate were generally low within the KGCA2 and KGCA3 deposits (< $0.010 - 0.014g/I SO_4$) in association with alkaline pH values. It is likely that on these deposits the ACEC class for the site would be AC-1. In accordance with BRE Special Digest 1 (Reference 6) the site has been classed as 'natural ground' the groundwater regime is considered 'mobile' as some permeable strata are present on site and shallow groundwater has been recorded.

Within the strata of the Thames Group, the reported concentrations of soluble sulphate were slightly higher with results between <0.010 and 0.33g/l SO₄ in association with alkaline pH values. These results also suggest an ACEC class of AC-1 for the clays of the Thames Group. However, due to the possible presence of pyrite within the clays of the Thames Group, total potential sulphate concentrations have also been determined. Reported results were between 0.033 and 1.4% SO₄ with the higher concentrations reported from samples at depth. The elevated total potential sulphate concentrations indicate a reclassification to AC-4 for the clays at depth. However, Reference 6 indicates that such a reclassification may not be necessary if there is likely to be little disturbance of the ground such as by the use of a piled foundation rather than an open excavated foundation.



6. FURTHER CONSIDERATIONS

6.1 Contamination

The Phase 1 Desk Study Report identified a number of possible sources of contamination at the site. The risks associated with ground gases have already been assessed and there is no requirement to install gas protection measures within the new structures. The south western corner of the site close to the sewage works is not being developed, similarly no development is proposed in proximity to the railway line and no further assessment of these areas is considered necessary.

In line with the recommendations of the Phase 1 Desk Study, contamination sampling should be undertaken in and around the various buildings and yards associated with Ash Farm in the north west of the site as potential sources of contamination were identified. Much of this area is currently covered by hard standing and buildings which will limit the scope of any investigation at this stage and further works may be required once the site has been cleared. Prior to any demolition and clearance work an asbestos survey of the barns and buildings should be carried out by a specialist contractor at an early stage.

No further sources of contamination were identified during the investigations and studies carried out to date and it is understood that the fields have only been used for grazing in recent years. However, Waste Acceptance Criteria (WAC) testing and classification of materials for muckaway purposes will be required particularly where made ground has been identified. Such testing will also provide a check on conditions over the main part of the site and will help to confirm the validity of the assumptions made.

6.2 Road Pavement Design

It is recommended that DCP tests are carried out along the proposed road alignments to provide information for the design of road pavements particularly as the strata below the site are highly variable. The DCP test provides a continuous CBR profile from ground surface to depths of up to 2m bgl and could also be used to help delineate the boundaries between the foundation zones discussed in Section 5.5.

6.3 Geotechnical Parameters

The investigations to date were mainly to establish the extent of the various lithologies at the site and to assess suitability for soakaways and as such only limited laboratory testing has been carried out. Some further sampling and testing is recommended to confirm the strength and plasticity of the clays in which foundations may bear and the sulphate content of the deposits for the design of structural concrete.



6.4 Further Investigations

As discussed in Section 5.5, further geotechnical investigation is recommended in the north eastern section of the site where the ground conditions are particularly variable, near to Ash Farm in the north west and elsewhere to better define the extent of the various zones.

If piles are to be considered in the Central South and South Western Areas then a number of deep boreholes will be required to provide geotechnical information at depth for the design of piles. It is anticipated that piles would bear in the clays of the Thames Group which has been proved to a depth of 6m bgl locally.

The potential for contamination in the area of Ash Farm also needs to be investigated at this stage as discussed in Section 6.1.

R. Foord BSc, MSc, MCSM, CGeol, FGS



REFERENCES

- 1. Ordnance Survey 1:50,000 Series Sheet 169 Ipswich & The Naze Clacton on Sea 2016.
- 2. British Geological Survey 1:50,000 Series Sheet 224/242 Colchester and Brightlingsea Bedrock and Superficial Deposits 2010.
- 3. HPA-RPD-033 2007 Indicative Atlas of Radon in England and Wales. Public Health England.
- 4. Stroud, M. A. and Butler, F. G. 1975. 'The Standard Penetration Test and the Engineering Properties of Glacial Materials' Proceedings of the Symposium of University of Birmingham 21-23 April 1975.
- 5. NHBC Standards Chapter 4.2 2021 'Building Near Trees' National House Building Council.
- 6. BRE Special Digest 1:2005 Third Edition Concrete in Aggressive Ground. BRE Construction Division.



GENERAL NOTES

The copyright of this report and other plans and documents prepared by Compass Geotechnical Limited are owned by them. The copyright in the written materials shall remain the property of Compass Geotechnical Limited but with a royalty-free perpetual license to the client deemed to be granted on payment in full to Compass Geotechnical Limited by the client of the outstanding monies.

The report is provided for the sole use of the client and is confidential to them, their professional advisors, no responsibility whatsoever for the contents of the report will be accepted to any person other than the client.

New information, improved practices, changes in legislation, or changes in guidelines from Statutory Bodies may necessitate a re-interpretation of the report in whole or part after its original submission.

The report and/or opinion will be prepared and written for the specific purposes and/or development stated in the document and in relation to the nature and extent of proposals made available to us at the time of writing. The recommendations should not be used for other schemes on or adjacent to the site.

The report is based on the ground conditions encountered in the exploratory holes together with the results of field and laboratory testing in the context of the proposed development. Conditions between exploratory holes have been interpolated, however soil conditions are highly variable and may differ from the interpolation. There may be conditions, appertaining to the site, which may not be revealed by the investigation, and which may not be taken into account in the report.

The accuracy of the results reported will depend on the technique of measurement, investigation and test used and these values should not be regarded necessarily as characteristic of the strata as a whole. Where such measurements are critical, the technique of the investigation will need to be reviewed and supplementary investigation undertaken in accordance with the advice of the company where necessary.

The economic viability of the proposal referred to in the report, or of the solutions put forward to any problems encountered, will depend on very many factors in addition to the geotechnical considerations hence its evaluation will be outside the scope of the report.

Where any data supplied by the Client or from other sources, including previous site investigations, have been used it has been assumed that the information is correct. No responsibility can be accepted by Compass Geotechnical Limited for inaccuracies in the data supplied by any other party.

The investigation does not include the identification of Japanese Knotweed. Any such survey should be undertaken by a specialist.



Appendix (i) Figures





Base map reproduced with the permission of Ordnance	Figure 1	Site Location
Survey on behalf of The Controller of Her Majesty's	Date	November 2021
Stationery Office,	Not to Scale	
© Crown Copyright Licence No: AL100034022.		

Geotechnical, Geoenvironmental and Civil Engineering Consultants

Report No: 212518B

November 2021



Extract from ADP Site Location Plan	Figure 2	Site Location Plan	
Drawing No: 1102.L.001 Draft Dated 02/03/2017	Date	November 2021	
	Not to Scale		





Extract from Arcady Architects Proposed Block Plan	Figure 3	Proposed Block Plan
Drawing Number 21/12/ dated August 2021.	Date	November 2021
	Not to Scale	



Report No: 212518B

November 2021



Base map reproduced with the permission of Ordnance	Figure 4	Borehole and Trial Pit Locations
Survey on behalf of The Controller of Her Majesty's	Date	November 2021
Stationery Office,	Not to Scale	
© Crown Copyright Licence No: AL100034022.		

Compass Geotechnical Geotechnical, Geoenvironmental and Civil Engineering Consultants

Report No: 212518B

November 2021



Base map reproduced with the permission of Ordnance	Figure 5	Zones 1 to 4 Foundation Solutions
Survey on behalf of The Controller of Her Majesty's	Date	November 2021
Stationery Office,	Not to Scale	
© Crown Copyright Licence No: AL100034022.		



Appendix (ii) Exploratory Hole Logs



Windowless Sample Hole and Dynamic Probing Logs

	Sam	ples & In Situ Tes	:Ong				Strata Details
	Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend	
	(mBGL)	lest ID		(mAOD)	(mBGL)		
-					0.22		
-					0.33		
-							
-					0.84		
-					0.01		
-							
-							
-					1.48		
E							
-							
-							
F							
-							
-							
-							
_							
-					3.25		
-							
-							
-							
-							
5					4.18		
-							
+							
F							
-							
-							
-							
-							
E .							
t							
-					6.00		
-							
-							
-							
Ę							
-							
L							
Ļ							
F							
F							
F							
-							
-							
L							
L							
-							
F							
ţ.							
E .							
F							
Ē							
F							
\vdash							1

	Samples & In Situ Tes	;Ona				Strata Details
Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend	
(mBGL)	lest ID		(mAOD)	(mBGL)		
-						
-				0.37		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				1.56		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				4.57		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				6 45		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
_						
Ē						
-						
<u> </u>						

	Sam	ples & In Situ Tes	:Ong				Strata Details
	Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Leaend	
((mBGL)	lest ID		(mAOD)	(mBGL)		
-							
-					0.42		
-							
-							
_					1.00		
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-					3.83		
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-					6 45		
-					0.10		
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
F							
-							
-							
F							
-							
Ē							
-							
-							
-							
-							1

Sam	nples & In Situ Tes	:Ona				Strata Details
Depth	Sample /	Test Pecult	Level	Depth	Legend	
(mBGL)	Test ID	iest Kesuit	(mAOD)	(mBGL)		
-				0.22		
				0.22		
-						
-						
_						
_				1.00		
-						
_						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
E						
ŀ						
-						
F						
-						
-						
-						
-				2.01		
-				3.81		
-						
-						
-						
-						
[
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				6.45		
-						
-						
<u> </u>						
t						
ł						
-						
-						
ŀ						
–						
-						
ł						
-						
-						
-						
-						
ţ						
-						
ļ.						
t						
\vdash						l

Samples & In Situ Tesong						Strata Details
Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend	
(mBGL)	lest ID		(mAOD)	(mBGL)		
-				0.29		
-				0.54		
-				0.54		
-						
_						
-						
-						
-				1.66		
-				1.86		
-				2.00		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				3.00		
-				3 24		
ļ.				0.21		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				4.75		
-				5.00		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
F						
t						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
F						1

	Samples & In Situ Tesena						Strata Details
Depth		Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend	
(mBGL)		lest ID		(mAOD)	(mBGL)		
-					0.28		
-					0.20		
_					0.57		
-							
-							
-							
-					1.35		
-							
-					1.78		
-					2.00		
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
1							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-					1.40		
-					4.40		
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-					(00		
-					6.00		
-							
F							
Ē							
-							
F							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
È.							
-							
1							
F							
-							
E							
-							
[-							
Report No: 19-2518i

October 2020



San	nples & In Situ Tes	:Ong				Strata Details
Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth (mBCI)	Legend	
(IIIBGL)	Iest ID		(MAOD)	(IIIBGL)	-	
-				0.32		
-				0.52		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				1.68		
				1.74		
-						
				2.17		
-						
F						
-				2.84		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				4.45		
-				4.45		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
_						
<u>L</u>						
-						
ļ.						
F						
ŀ						
t						
Ł						
F						
F						
F						
-						
-						
F						
F						
-						
-						1

Γ	Sam	nples & In Situ Tes	;Əng				Strata Details
F	Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend	
-	(MBGL)	Test ID		(MAOD)	(IIIBGL)	-	
-					0.25		
È							
-							
ľ							
-	-				1.06		
l					1.28		
L							
-							
Ī							
-	-						
-							
-							
-							
ļ					2.03		
-	-				3.09		
ļ							
-							
-					2 75		
-					3.75		
-	-						
ļ							
Ē							
Ē							
-							
-	-						
F							
F					5.45		
Ē							
Ē							
-	-						
-							
F							
F							
E	_						
ŀ							
E							
ŀ							
Ę							
Ł	_						
Ę							
Ę							
F							
Ę							
È	_						
Ę							
F							
F							
Ļ							
F	_						
		1	1	1	1		

	Samples & In Situ Tes⊖ng				Strata Details					
	Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Leaend				
F	(mBGL)	Test ID		(mAOD)	(mBGL)		-			
-					0.31					
-					0.51					
-										
t					0.79					
-										
					1.25					
Ŀ										
Ē					1.57					
t					1.84					
-										
Ē					2.26					
E										
-										
-										
-										
-										
[2 50					
-					3.50					
F					3.80					
-										
-										
-										
-										
-										
-										
Ē										
Ē										
-										
Ē										
Ē					6.00					
Ē										
F										
F										
F										
F										
F										
F										
F										
-										
È										
ŀ										
ŀ										
F										
ŀ										
È										
ŀ										
Ļ										
F										
ŀ										
Ł										
				1	1					

Report No: 19-2518i

October 2020



Samples & In Situ Tes⊖ng				Strata Details					
Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend				
(MBGL)	iest ID		(MAOD)	(mBGL)	Ť				
-									
-				0.38					
-				0.72					
-									
-				1 17					
-				1.17					
-				1.42					
-									
[
-									
-				2.67					
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-				4 45					
-				4.45					
-									
-									
-									
-									
[
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
F -									
F									
-									
-									
-									
F									
E									
F									
Ł									
E									
ŀ									
ŀ									
ŀ									
-									
-									
			1	1					

Depth (mBGL) Sample / Test ID Test Result Level (mAOD) Depth (mBGL) Legend - - - 0.35 - - 0.81	
(mBGL) lest ID (mAOD) (mBGL) 	
0.35	
0.35	
0.81	
2.81	
274	
4.21	
6.45	

	Sam	ples & In Situ Tes	;Ong				Strata Details
	Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend	
-	(mbgl)	lest ID		(maod)	(mBGL)	y	
_					0.30		
-					0.50		
Ē.					0.52		
_					1.00		
-							
-							
_							
-					1.76		
_							
-							
F					2.37		
-					2.60		
-					2.00		
-							
F							
F					0.50		
-					3.50		
-							
-							
Ę							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-					5.20		
-							
-							
-							
-					6.00		
-							
-							
F							
Ę							
F							
F							
ţ							
F							
F							
È							
Ę							
ŀ							
F							
Ł							
Ł							
ŀ							
E							
-							
F							
F							
							1

Report No: 19-2518i



October 2020



Sar	mples & In Situ Tes	θng				Strata Details
Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend	
(mBGL)	Test ID		(mAOD)	(mBGL)		
-				0.00		
				0.32		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				1 ()		
-				1.04		
-						
-						
-						
-				2.50		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
				4.00		
-						
				4.40		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				7.00		
-				7.00		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				8.00		
-						
-						
_						
-						
<u> </u>						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
	1	1	1			

Report No: 19-2518iS Rev 1



Compass Geotechnical Geotechnical, Geoenvironmental and Civil Engineering Consultants

April 2021



Sa	Samples & In Situ Tesong					Strata Details
Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend	
(mBGL)	lest ID		(mAOD)	(mBGL)		
-				0.27		
-						
-				0.64		
-						
-				1.00		
-				1.09		
-						
-						
-				1.70		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				3.08		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				3.97		
-				4.10		
-						
-						
-						
-				4.90		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
				6.00		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
ł						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
+						
-						
-						
-						
F						

Report No: 19-2518i



October 2020



	Samples & In Situ Tesong						Strata Details
	Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend	
-	(MBGL)	Test ID		(MAOD)	(MBGL)	-	-
1					0.31		
Ľ					0.01		
ţ.					0.70		
Ľ							
F					1 11		
-							
Ŀ							
Ł					1 71		
Ŀ					1.71		
F							
Ł							
Ŀ							
E					2.65		
Ł							
F							
E							
-					2 5 1		
F					3.51		
E							
-					4.00		
F							
F							
F							
F					4.00		
F					4.90		
F							
F							
F							
F							
F					6.00		
F							
F							
F							
F							
F							
F							
F							
F							
F							
F							
ţ							
ţ							
ŧ							
ţ							
F							
ţ							
ţ							
t							
Ł							
F							
			1	1	1		

Report No: 19-2518i

October 2020



Samples & In Situ Tes⊖ng						Strata Details
Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend	
(mBGL)	lest ID		(MAOD)	(mBGL)	Ť	
-				0.33		
-				0.55		
-				0.68		
-						
-						
-				1.22		
-				1.54		
-				1.71		
-				1.90		
-						
-				2.30		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
- -						
-						
-				3.90		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
				5 70		
-				5.70		
-				6.00		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
	1	1	1	1		

Report No: 19-2518i

October 2020



Samples & In Situ Tesong						Strata Details
Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend	
(mBGL)	lest ID		(mAOD)	(mBGL)		
-						
-				0.37		
-				0.52		
-				0.80		
-				1.00		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				0.40		
-				2.40		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				4.10		
-				4.10		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				6.00		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						1

Report No: 19-2518i

October 2020



Samples & In Situ Tesong					Strata Details				
Depti	h	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend			
(mBG	L)	Test ID	1000 100011	(mAOD)	(mBGL)	Logona	-		
-									
-					0.36				
-									
-					0.04				
-					0.84				
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-					2 30				
-					2.50				
-									
-									
-					3.00				
-									
-									
-									
ŀ									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
_									
-									
-									
-									
-					5.80				
-					6.00				
-					0.00				
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
L									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-							1		

Report No: 19-2518i

October 2020



	Samples & In Situ Tesong		1			Strata Details	
	Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend	
_	(mBGL)	Test ID		(mAOD)	(mBGL)	9	
F							
-					0.35		
-					0.59		
-					0.75		
L					1.00		
E.							
t							
E							
-							
F					0.00		
F					2.00		
-							
Ļ							
-							
-							
F					3.00		
E							
F							
-							
-							
Ļ							
-							
-					4.60		
ł					4.00		
F							
-							
Ē							
Ļ							
-							
È.							
-					6.00		
-							
F							
F							
F							
Ļ							
t.							
F							
Ł							
Ŀ							
F							
F							
F							
Ļ							
ł							
F							
Ł							
ŀ							
F							
F							
F							
1		1	1	1		1	

Report No: 19-2518i

October 2020



Г	Samples & In Situ Teseng						Strata Details
	Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend	
F	(mBGL)	lest ID		(mAOD)	(mBGL)		
Ł							
F					0.39		
F							
F					0.85		
F					0.05		
Ē							
È					1.28		
-							
Ē							
-					2.00		
F					2.00		
Ē							
È							
-							
_							
-							
-							
F							
-					3.80		
F							
Ē							
-							
E					4 60		
5					1.00		
-							
F							
F							
F					5.45		
Ē							
Ē							
-							
_							
2							
-							
F							
F							
F							
ţ							
F							
ţ							
F							
ŀ							
F							
F							
F							
È							
F							
Ł							
F							
F							
F							
F							

Samples & In Situ Tesong						Strata Details
Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend	
(mBGL)	Test ID		(mAOD)	(mBGL)	9	-
-						
-				0.33		
-				0.77		
-				0.67		
-						
-						
-				1.35		
-				1.46		
-						
-						
_				2.00		
-						
-						
-						
-				2.70		
-						
-						
Ł						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				6.00		
-						
-						
-						
F						
-						
-						
-						
-						
ŀ						
-						
-						
-						
-						
Ł						
-						
-						
-						
-						
ŀ						
-						
F						1

Report No: 19-2518i

October 2020



Sar	Samples & In Situ Tesong					Strata Details
Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend	
(mBGL)	lest ID		(mAOD)	(mBGL)		
-				0.29		
-				0.27		
-				0.50		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				1.56		
-						
-				2.00		
-				2.00		
-				0.40		
-				2.40		
-						
-				2.80		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				3.80		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				6.00		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
Ł						
-						
-						
F						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
Ł						
-						
F						
-						
-						
-						1

Report No: 19-2518i

October 2020



Samples & In Situ TesOng						Strata Details
Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend	
(mBGL)	Test ID	TOOLINOOUN	(mAOD)	(mBGL)	Logona	-
-						
-						
-						
-				0.36		
-				0.44		
-						
-						
-						
-				0.76		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				1 20		
-				1.50		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				0.00		
-				2.00		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
t						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
ļ						
t						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
_						
-						1

Geotechnical, Geoenvironmental and Civil Engineering Consultants

Report No: 19-2518iS Rev 1

April 2021



Sam	ples & In Situ Tes	Əng				Strata Details
Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend	
(mBGL)	Test ID		(mAOD)	(mBGL)		
				0.37		
				0.76		
				0.70		
				1.06		
				1.32		
				1.61		
				1.90		
.						
				2.70		
_						

April 2021



Samples & In Situ TesOng						Strata Details
Depth (mPCL)	Sample /	Test Result		Depth (mBCL)	Legend	
- (1100L)	TESLID		(IIIAUD)	(IIIDGL)		
-						
-						
-				0.00		
-				0.38		
-						
-						
-				0.71		
-						
-						
-				1.00		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
ŀ						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				2.40		
_				2.50		
-						
-						
-						
-						
_						
-						
L						
Ł						
Ł						
F						
E						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
<u> </u>				5.00		
1	1	1	1	1		

April 2021



	Samples & In Situ TesOng						Strata Details
	Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend	
	(MBGL)	Test ID		(mAOD)	(MBGL)		
-					0.30		
È.					0.50		
-							
-					0.78		
_							
-					1 2 2		
-					1.33		
-					1 70		
-					1.70		
_							
_							
-							
-							
-							
-							
[
E							
F							
-							
_							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-					5.20		
-							
-							
-							
-							
-					6.10		
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-					7.80		
-							
-							
-							
-							
-							
-					9.00		
-							
-							
F							
-							
Ł							

Report No: 19-2518iS Rev 1

April 2021


	Samples & In Situ TesOng				Strata Details				
Depth	1	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend			
(mBGL	.)	Test ID		(mAOD)	(mBGL)	9			
-									
-					0.32				
-									
-					0.75				
-					1.00				
E					1.00				
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
l									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-					5.00				
t					5.10				
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-									
-					6.70				
-									
-									
ŀ									
_									
-									
-									
-									
-									
_									
-									
-									
-					9.00				
-									
ŀ									
Ē									
-									
-									
-							1		

April 2021



Γ	Samples & In Situ TesOng						Strata Details			
	Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend				
-	(MBGL)	Test ID		(maod)	(MBGL)		-			
Ļ										
-										
-					0.33					
-										
-										
-										
-										
-					0.82					
					0.90					
-										
-										
-										
F										
-										
-										
-										
-										
E					2.50					
-										
_										
-										
Ľ										
ł										
ţ										
F										
ţ										
ł										
ţ										
ţ										
F										
ł										
ţ										
ţ										
Ł										
F										
Ł										
ŀ										
ł										
ł										
F							1			

April 2021



	San	nples & In Situ Tes	θng		Strata Details					
	Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend				
_	(mBGL)	Test ID	root rootait	(mAOD)	(mBGL)	Logona	-			
-										
-					0.38					
F										
È.										
-					0.93					
Ŀ										
-										
F										
-					1.63					
Ę										
-										
2										
-										
F										
F										
F					3.00					
Ę										
È										
F										
F										
F										
-										
2										
-										
-										
-										
F										
-										
-					5 40					
E					0.10					
E.										
F										
F										
-										
Ļ										
Ļ										
_										
H										
F										
Ē										
-										
Ļ										
Ł					8.00					
ł					0.00					
F										
F										
Ļ										
ŀ										
F										
F										
-										
F										
È										
É										

April 2021



	Sam	nples & In Situ Tes	θng		Strata Details						
	Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend					
-	(mBGL)	Test ID		(mAOD)	(mBGL)						
-											
-					0.42						
_											
-					0.85						
-											
-											
-					1 40						
-					1.47						
-											
-											
-											
-					2.36						
-											
-											
F											
F					3.14						
F											
-											
-											
-											
-											
-											
-											
-											
-					5.00						
-					5.10						
-											
-											
-											
-											
-											
-					6.30						
F											
Ł											
Ł											
t											
ţ											
F											
Ł											
Ł					8.00						
E					0.00						
E											
E											
F											
F											
F											
-											
Ļ											
Ļ											
Ļ											
\vdash							1				

Report No: 19-2518Is Rev 1

April 2021





Trial Pit Logs

Γ	Samples & In Situ Tesong					Strata Details	
F	Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Leaend	
	(mBGL)	Test ID		(mAOD)	(mBGL)	5	
F							
F							
ļ					0.30		
ŀ							
Ľ					0.45		
l							
ŀ							
F							
Ē							
Ē							
-	-						
1					1.10		
t					1.20		
-							
Ē							
F							
ţ							
ľ							
ł							
-							
Ē							
-	-						
ļ							
1							
-							
-							
ļ							
-							
-							
t							
ŀ	_						
-							
-							
ļ							
ļ							
l							
F							
ł							
F							
F							
F							
F	-						
Ì							
ł							
ł							
F							
F							
F							
ţ							
ł							
ł							
F							
F	-						
1		1	1	1			

San				Strata Details		
Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend	
(mBGL)	Test ID	lost hosait	(mAOD)	(mBGL)	Logona	
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				0.40		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
				0.91		
-						
-						
-						
-				1.34		
-						
-						
t				1.63		
-						
-				1.79		
-						
-				2.04		
-						
-						
-						
-				2.40		
-				2.10		
-						
-				2.60		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
<u> </u>						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
ŀ						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
F						
\vdash						

Sar	nples & In Situ Tes	;Ona				Strata Details
Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend	
(mBGL)	Test ID	lost hosait	(mAOD)	(mBGL)	Logona	
-						
[
-				0.35		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				1.20		
-						
-				1.40		
Ł						
ŀ						
-						
-						
-						
-						
_				2.00		
[
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
				2.76		
[
-				2.95		
-						
-						
-						
-						
È.						
t i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i						
-						
-						
Ļ						
L .						
\vdash						
-						
-						
-						
ŀ						
-						
t -						
Ł						
-						
-						
t l						
-						
						1

San	nples & In Situ Tes	sona				Strata Details
Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend	
(mBGL)	Test ID	root nooun	(mAOD)	(mBGL)	Logona	
-						
-						
-				0.31		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				1 27		
-				1.27		
-						
_						
-				1.60		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				2.05		
-				2.90		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-				3 50		
-				0.00		
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
_						
-						
-						
-						
-						
-						
		1	1	1		

Samples & In Situ Tes⊖ng					Strata Details					
Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend					
(mBGL)	Test ID	icst Nesult	(mAOD)	(mBGL)	Logonu					
-										
-										
-				0.20						
-				0.30						
-										
-										
-										
-										
-										
-										
-										
-				1 10						
-				1.10						
-										
-										
-										
-				1.52						
-										
Ē										
-										
ţ										
-										
-										
-										
-										
-										
-										
-										
-										
-										
-										
-										
-										
_										
-										
-										
ŀ										
Ļ										
Ł										
ŀ										
F										
-										
ļ.										
t										
-										
F										
-										
t i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i				1 20						
ŀ				4.30						
ŀ										
-				4.50						
-										
+										
-										
-										
Ł										
Γ										

Sar	nples & In Situ Tes	seng	Strata Details								
Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend						
(mBGL)	Test ID		(mAOD)	(mBGL)	9						
-											
-											
-				0.29							
-											
-											
-											
-											
-											
-				0.00							
-				0.90							
-											
-											
-				1.24							
-											
-											
-											
-				1.80							
-											
-											
-											
-				2.20							
-				2.20							
-											
-											
-											
-											
-											
-											
-											
-											
-											
-											
-				3.30							
_											
-											
-											
-											
-											
-											
-											
-											
-											
-											
-											
-											
-											
-											
-											
-											
_						1					
	1	1	1	L	J						

Γ	Samples & In Situ Tesong						Strata Details			
	Depth	Sample /	Test Result	Level	Depth	Legend				
-	(IIIBGL)	Test ID		(MAOD)	(MBGL)	-	-			
-										
Ę										
-					0.32					
-										
-										
-										
E					0.80					
					0.00					
-										
-										
-										
Ē					1.30					
ŀ					1.45					
-					1.45					
[
-										
-										
-										
-										
-										
-										
E										
-										
-										
-										
-										
Ē										
-					3.00					
-										
-										
F										
F					3.60					
F										
Ē										
Ē										
E										
ł										
ŀ										
ŀ										
F										
F										
F										
F										
F										



Appendix (iii) Laboratory Test Results – Material Properties





Contract	Weeley								
Serial No.	36855_1								
	•								
Client: Compass	Geotechnical Limited	d	Soil	Prop	perty	Test	ing l	Ltd	
13 Willow Upton Lar Stoke Gole Nuneaton Warwicks CV13 6EU	Park ne ding hire		15, 16, 18 Halcyon Court, St Margaret's Way, Stukeley Meadows, Huntingdon, Cambridgeshire, PE29 6DG Tel: 01480 455579 Email: <u>enquiries@soilpropertytesting.com</u> Website: www.soilpropertytesting.com						
Samples Submitted Compass	d By: Geotechnical Limited	d	Approved S	Signatorie J.C Te S.F	s: C. Garner echnical D P. Towne	B.Eng (Ho irector & C nd	ons) FGS Quality Ma	anager	
Samples Labelled: Weeley			Chairman W. Johnstone Materials Lab Manager D. Sabnis Operations Manager Drilor Salorio						
Date Received:	13/05/2020	Samples	s Tested Betv	ween:	13/05/20	20 and	28/05/2	2020	
Remarks: For the a Your Refe	ttention of Rachel Fo erence No: 192815	oord							
Notes: 1	All remaining samples of unless we are notified to	r remnants o the contra	from this contr ary.	ract will be	disposed o	f after 21 da	ays from to	day,	
2	(a) UKAS - United Kin(b) Opinions and inte	ngdom Accre erpretations	reditation Service. Is expressed herein are outside the scope of UKAS accreditation.						
3	Tests marked "NOT UKA Schedule for this testing	S ACCREDI	TED" in this test report are not included in the UKAS Accreditation <i>y.</i>						
4	This test report may not issuing laboratory.	t be reprodu	uced other than in full except with the prior written approval of the						





Contra	act		Weeley	y																		
Serial	No.		36855_	_1														Т	arg	jet Da	te	27/05/2020
Sched	uled	By	Compa	ss C	èeo	tec	hni	cal	Lim	ite	d											
								SC	HE	DU	ILE	OF	LA	BO	RA	TOF	RA .	TES	STS			
Cobod																						
sched	ule R	emarks																				
Bore Hole No.	Туре	Sample Ref.	Top Depth	p th $\frac{\sqrt{11}}{\sqrt{11}}$																		Sample Remarks
WS1	D	-	0.50	1	1	1																
WS1	L	2	1.90	1	\square																	
WS1	L	3	2.90	1	1																	
WS1	L	4	3.90	1																		
WS1	D	-	4.50	1	1																	
WS1	L	6	5.90	1													-					
WS2	L	1	0.90	1																		
WS2	D	-	1.10	1	1																	
WS2	L	3	2.90	1																		
WS2	L	4	3.90	1	1																	
WS2	L	5	4.90	1																		
WS2	D	-	5.70	1	1																	
WS3	D	-	0.55	1	1																	
WS3	L	2	1.90	1																		
WS3	D	-	2.80	1	1																	
WS3	L	4	3.90	1		-																
WS3	L	5	4.90	1	1																	
WS3	L	6	5.90	1																		
WS4	L	1	0.90	1																		
WS4	D	-	1.70	1	1	-																
WS4	L	3	2.90	1																		
WS4	D	-	3.60	1	1																	
WS4	L	5	4.90	1																		
WS4	L	6	5.90	1	1	-																
		Totals	1	24	12	1																End of Schedule



18 Halcyon Court, St Margaret's Way, Stukeley Meadows, Huntingdon, Cambs, PE29 6DG Tel: 01480 455579 Email: jgarner@soilpropertytesting.com



Contract	Weeley
Serial No.	36855_1
Your Ref.	192815

				SAMPLE UNSUITABLE FOR TEST
Borehole /Pit No.	Depth (m)	Туре	Reference	Description
WS2	1.10	D		Brown, black and white very sandy fine to coarse angular to subrounded chert and quartzite GRAVEL. Sand is grey and fine to coarse.

Tests Scheduled:	Suitable	Unsuitable
Water content/Limits		Х

Remarks

Material is non-plastic.

Alternative suitable samples available:

CUSTOMERS INSTRUCTIONS AND AUTHORISATION:





Contrac	t	Wee	eley			
Serial N	0.	368	55_1			
					SUMMARY OF WATER CONTENT	
Borehole /Pit No.	Depth	Туре	Ref.	Water Content	Description	Remarks
WS1	0.50 - 0.70	D	-	19.2	Soft light grey slightly gravelly slightly sandy silty CLAY with occasional orange mottling, and rare recently active roots. Gravel is brown, black and white fine to coarse subangular to rounded chert and quartzite.	
WS1	1.90 - 2.00	L	2	35.0	Stiff closely fissured dark yellowish brown CLAY with occasional bluish grey mottling, and decayed roots.	
WS1	2.90 - 3.00	L	3	37.3	Firm closely fissured dark yellowish brown CLAY with occasional bluish grey mottling, and rare decayed roots.	
WS1	3.90 - 4.00	L	4	35.8	Stiff closely fissured dark yellowish brown CLAY with occasional bluish grey mottling, and decayed roots.	
WS1	4.50 - 4.80	D	-	33.4	Stiff fissured dark grey CLAY.	
WS1	5.90 - 6.00	L	6	35.5	Stiff fissured dark grey CLAY.	
WS2	0.90 - 1.00	L	1	10.4	Brown, black and white very sandy slightly clayey fine to coarse angular to rounded chert and quartzite GRAVEL. Sand is orange with grey pockets.	
WS2	2.90 - 3.00	L	3	36.5	Stiff closely fissured dark yellowish brown CLAY with occasional bluish grey mottling, and decayed roots.	
WS2	3.90 - 4.00	L	4	34.8	Stiff closely fissured dark yellowish brown CLAY with occasional bluish grey mottling, and decayed roots.	
WS2	4.90 - 5.00	L	5	34.6	Stiff fissured dark grey CLAY.	
WS2	5.70 - 6.00	D	-	34.2	Stiff fissured dark grey CLAY.	
WS3	0.55 - 0.75	D	-	40.3	Firm yellowish brown CLAY with rare recently active roots.	
WS3	1.90 - 2.00	L	2	34.5	Stiff closely fissured dark yellowish brown CLAY with occasional bluish grey mottling, rare orange pockets, and decayed roots.	
WS3	2.80 - 3.00	D	-	39.1	Firm closely fissured dark yellowish brown CLAY with occasional bluish grey mottling, rare orange silt partings, and decayed roots.	
Method Of Method of Type of Sar Comments	FPreparation Test: mple Key: ::	1:	BS EN ISO: BS EN ISO: U = Undist	17892-1:2 17892-1:2 urbed, B =	2014 2014 Bulk, D = Disturbed, J = Jar, W = Water, SPT = Split Spoon Sample, C = Core Cu	tter
Remarks to	o Include:		Sample dis temperatu	sturbance, l ire if not 10	loss of moisture, variation from test procedure, location and origin of test spe 95-110C	cimen within original sample, oven drying





Contrac	t	Wee	eley			
Serial N	0.	368	55_1			
					SUMMARY OF WATER CONTENT	
Borehole /Pit No.	Depth (m)	Туре	Ref.	Water Content (%)	Description	Remarks
WS3	3.90 - 4.00	L	4	37.3	Stiff slightly fissured dark grey CLAY with rare silt pockets.	
WS3	4.90 - 5.00	L	5	38.2	Firm fissured dark grey CLAY.	
WS3	5.90 - 6.00	L	6	38.3	Stiff slightly fissured dark grey CLAY.	
WS4	0.90 - 1.00	L	1	39.0	Firm yellowish brown CLAY with occasional bluish grey mottling, and rare recently active roots.	
WS4	1.70 - 1.90	D	-	29.6	Stiff closely fissured dark yellowish brown CLAY with occasional bluish grey mottling, orange silt partings, and rare decayed roots.	
WS4	2.90 - 3.00	L	3	31.1	Stiff closely fissured dark yellowish brown CLAY with occasional bluish grey mottling, rare orange silt partings, and decayed roots.	
WS4	3.60 - 3.80	D	-	34.1	Stiff closely fissured dark yellowish brown CLAY with occasional orange silt partings, rare bluish grey mottling, and selenite crystals.	Dried at 80°C due to the presence of selenite.
WS4	4.90 - 5.00	L	5	38.9	Stiff fissured dark grey CLAY.	
WS4	5.90 - 6.00	L	6	38.3	Stiff slightly fissured dark grey CLAY.	
Method Of Method of Type of Sar Comments	Preparation Test: mple Key: :	.:	BS EN ISO: BS EN ISO: U = Undist	17892-1: 2 17892-1: 2 urbed, B =	2014 2014 Bulk, D = Disturbed, J = Jar, W = Water, SPT = Split Spoon Sample, C = Core Cu	tter
Remarks to	o Include:		Sample dis temperatu	turbance, l <u>re if n</u> ot 10	oss of moisture, variation from test procedure, location and origin of test spe 15-110C	cimen within original sample, oven drying











Contrac	t	Wee	lev											0770
Serial N	0	3685	55 1											
	0.	0000	<u> </u>											
	SUMMA	ARY C)F WATE	R CON	ΓΕΝΤ, Ι	LIQUID	LIMIT	, PLAS	FIC LIN	1IT, PL	ASTICIT	TY INI	DEX AND LIQUIDITY INDEX	
Borehole /Pit No.	Depth	Туре	Ref.	Water Content	Liquid Limit	Plastic Limit	Plasti- city Index	Liquid- ity Index	S Method	Ret'd 0.425mm	Corr'd W/C	Curing Time	Description	Class
WS1	0.50 - 0.70	D	-	(%)	35	14	21	0.25	Wet Sieved	(%) 16 (M)	22.8*	97	Soft light grey slightly gravelly slightly sandy silty CLAY with occasional orange mottling, and rare recently active roots. Gravel is brown, black and white fine to coarse subangular to rounded chert and quartzite.	CL/CI
WS1	2.90 - 3.00	L	3	37.3	88	30	58	0.13	From Natural	0 (A)		98	Firm closely fissured dark yellowish brown CLAY with occasional bluish grey mottling, and rare decayed roots.	CV
WS1	4.50 - 4.80	D	-	33.4	92	28	64	0.08	From Natural	0 (A)		24	Stiff fissured dark grey CLAY.	CE
WS2	3.90 - 4.00	L	4	34.8	89	31	58	0.06	From Natural	0 (A)		99	Stiff closely fissured dark yellowish brown CLAY with occasional bluish grey mottling, and decayed roots.	CV
WS2	5.70 - 6.00	D	-	34.2	95	29	66	0.08	From Natural	0 (A)		24	Stiff fissured dark grey CLAY.	CE
WS3	0.55 - 0.75	D	-	40.3	93	29	64	0.18	From Natural	0 (A)		24	Firm yellowish brown CLAY with rare recently active roots.	CE
WS3	2.80 - 3.00	D	-	39.1	84	30	54	0.17	From Natural	0 (A)		24	Firm closely fissured dark yellowish brown CLAY with occasional bluish grey mottling, rare orange silt partings, and decayed roots.	CV
WS3	4.90 - 5.00	L	5	38.2	98	29	69	0.13	From Natural	0 (A)		98	Firm fissured dark grey CLAY.	CE
Method Of Method of Type of Sar Comments	Preparation Test: nple Key:	:	BS EN ISO: BS EN ISO: U = Undistu *Corrected	17892-1: 2 17892-1: 2 urbed, B = water cor	2014 & B 2014 & B Bulk, D = ntent ass	S 1377: P S 1377: P Disturbe ume mate	art 2:199 art 2:199 d, J = Jar, erial grea	0:4.2 0:3.2, 4.4 W = Wat ter than (, 5.3, 5.4 er, SPT =).425mm	Split Spo is non-po	on Sampl prous. See	le, C = C e BS137	Core Cutter 7: Part 2: 1990 Clause 3 Note 1.	
Table NOTa	UUII:		Ret 0 0.425	ornin: (A) =	Assume	u, (IVI) = ľ	vieasured	I						



Contrac	t	Wee	ley											
Serial N	0.	3685	55_1											
	SUMMA	ARY C)F WATE	R CONT	ΓΕΝΤ, Ι	LIQUID	LIMIT	, PLAS ⁻	FIC LIN	1IT, PL	ASTICIT	ΓΥ ΙΝΙ	DEX AND LIQUIDITY INDEX	
Borehole /Pit No.	Depth (m)	Туре	Ref.	Water Content (%)	Liquid Limit (%)	Plastic Limit (%)	Plasti- city Index (%)	Liquid- ity Index	S Method	ample Pro Ret'd 0.425mm (%)	Corr'd W/C <0.425mm	Curing Time (hrs)	Description	Class
WS4	1.70 - 1.90	D	-	29.6	85	29	56	0.01	From Natural	0 (A)		97	Stiff closely fissured dark yellowish brown CLAY with occasional bluish grey mottling, orange silt partings, and rare decayed roots.	CV
WS4	3.60 - 3.80	D	-	34.1	94	28	66	0.09	From Natural	0 (A)		99	Stiff closely fissured dark yellowish brown CLAY with occasional orange silt partings, rare bluish grey mottling, and selenite crystals.	CE
WS4	5.90 - 6.00	L	6	38.3	96	29	67	0.14	From Natural	0 (A)		99	Stiff slightly fissured dark grey CLAY.	CE
Method Of Method of Type of San Comments:	Preparation Test: nple Key:	:	BS EN ISO: BS EN ISO: U = Undistu	17892-1: 2 17892-1: 2 urbed, B =	l 2014 & B 2014 & B Bulk, D =	S 1377: P S 1377: P Disturbe	art 2:199 art 2:199 d, J = Jar,	0:4.2 0:3.2, 4.4 W = Wat	l , 5.3, 5.4 :er, SPT =	Split Spo	on Sampl	le, C = C	Core Cutter	
Table Nota	tion:		Ret'd 0.425	imm: (A) =	Assume	d, (M) = N	Neasured	l						

Contract		Weel	еу																		
Serial No.		3685!	5_1		·				·												
		DE	fermi	NATI [,] DEF	ON OF	AW ON C	.TER ()F PL	CONT ASTI(ENT, L CITY IN	.IQUI IDEX	id lin And	VIT A	.ND I JIDIT	PLAST Y IND	IC LIN DEX	ЛІТ	AND)			
Borehole / Pit No.	Deptł m	n Type	Sample Refer	ence	Wate Conte (W) (r nt %				Des	scripti	ion		<u>.</u>				Re	mark	ïs	
WS1	0.50 0.70	- D	- -		19.2	Sc 2 OI a	oft light range m nd whit	grey sli nottling, e fine to	ghtly grav , and rare c coarse si	'elly slig recentl ubangu	ghtly sa ly active ular to re	ndy silty e roots. (ounded	/ CLAY Gravel chert a	with occa is brown and quart	asional 1, black tzite.						
				PF	REPARA	10IT/	N						Liqu	id Lim	it					35	%
Method of	f prep	aratior	n				Wet	t sieve	ed over	0.42	5mm	sieve	Plas	tic Lim	nit					14	%
Sample retained 0.425mm sieve(Measured)16 %Plasticity Index																21	%				
Corrected water content for material passing 0.425mm22.8 %Liquidity Index																0.25					
Sample re	tained	l 2mm	sieve		(Me	asur	ed)				11	%	NHE	3C Moo	dified	(l'p)				18	%
Curing tim	ne			97	hrs		Clay	y Cont	ent	Not an	nalysed		Deri	ved A	ctivity				Not an	alysed	
C=CLAY Plasticity I % (Ip) M=SILT	Index	70 60 50 40 30 20 10 0 0	10	2	CL 		CI MI 40	50	CH MH 60	70		V IV AV Plastici	90 ty Chai	CE ME 100 t BS593(110	Tigur	120 e 8		Low Medium High		%
Method of I Method of ⁻ Type of San Comments:	Prepara Test: nple Ke	ation: ∍y:	BS EN BS EN U=Unc Correct Volume Note: N	ISO: ISO: Jisturb ted wat e Chan Modifie	17892- 17892- ped, B=B ter conte ge Poten ed Plastic	1:20 1:20 ulk, E nt ass tial: N ity Inc	14 & 14 & D=Distr sume m HBC St dex l'p	BS 13 BS 13 urbed, naterial andarc = Ip x (^c	77: Par 77: Par , J=Jar, V I greater Is Chapte % less tha	t 2: 1 t 2: 1 V=Wa than 0 er 4.2 l an 425	990: 990: ater, S 0.425m Unmoc imicroi	4.2 3.2, 4 PT=Spl 1m non- dified Pl ns/100)	4, 5. lit Spo -porou lasticit	3, 5.4 con Sar us. See E ty Index	nple, (3S1377	C=Co : Part	re Cu t2: 194	itter 90 CI	ause 3	Note 1	1

Contract		Weel	еу															
Serial No.		3685	5_1															
		DET	rermir	NATIC DER	ON OF W	/Ater (I of Pl	CONT ASTIC	ENT, L XITY IN	iquii Dex ,	D LIMIT A	AND I UIDIT	PLAST I'Y INC	IC LIN DEX	ЛІТ А	١ND			
Borehole / Pit No.	Deptł m	ז ל Type	Sample Ref <u>er</u> (; ence	Water Content (W) <u>%</u>				Desc	cription						Remar	<s </s 	
WS1	2.90 · 3.00	- L	3		37.3	Firm clos grey mot	ely fissu ttling, an	red dark y ıd rare dei	/ellowisł cayed rc	h brown CLA) oots.	Y with o	ccasiona	l bluish					
				PR	EPARATI	ON					Liqu	uid Lim	it				88	%
Method of	f prep:	aratior	n						Fro	om natura	I Plas	tic Lim	nit				30	%
Sample retained 0.425mm sieve(Assumed)0 %Plasticity Index																58	%	
Corrected	water	[.] conte	ent for r	materi	ial passing	g 0.425i	mm				Liqu	ıidity lr	ndex				0.13	
Sample ret	tained	l 2mm	sieve		(Assur	ned)				0 %	NHE	3C Mor	dified	(l'p)			n/a	
Curing tim	ie			98 I	nrs	Clay	/ Cont	ent I	Not ana	alysed	Der	ived A	ctivity			Not a	nalysed	
C=CLAY Plasticity I % (Ip) M=SILT	Index	70 60 50 40 30 20 10 0 0	10	2(CL ML 0 30	CI MI 40	50	CH MH 60	70	CV S MV 80 Plastic	× 90	CE ME 100	110	12 Figure	20	Low Medium High	NHBC Volume Change Potential	%
Method of F Method of 7 Type of San Comments:	Prepara Test: nple Ke	ation: •y:	BS EN BS EN U=Und	ISO: 1 ISO: 1 listurbo	7892-1: 2 7892-1: 2 ed, B=Bulk	2014 & 20	BS 13 ⁻ BS 13 ⁻ urbed,	77: Par 77: Par J=Jar, V	t 2: 19 t 2: 19 V=Wat	990: 4.2 990: 3.2, 4 ter, SPT=Sp	4.4, 5 olit Spo	.3, 5.4 con Sar	nple, (≿=Core	e Cut	ter		

Contract		Weele	ЭУ			·													
Serial No.		36855	5_1																
		DET	ERMIN/	ATION DERIV/	OF W	/ater (I of Pl	CONT ASTIC	ENT, L CITY IN	iquie Dex /) LIMIT A AND LIQI	ND I JIDIT	PLAST Y INC	IC LIN DEX	AIT A	AND)			
Borehole / Pit No.	Deptł m	ז א Type	Sample Referen	N Co Ice (1	Vater Ntent W) %	_			Desc	ription						Rem	arks	3	
WS1	4.50 - 4.80	- D	-	;	33.4	Stiff fissu	ired dark	< grey CLA	.Υ.										
				PREP	ARATI	ON					Liqu	id Lim	it					92	%
Method of	f prep;	aratior	1						Fro	m natural	l Plas	tic Lim	nit					28	%
Sample retained 0.425mm sieve (Assumed) 0 % Plasticity Index																	64	%	
Corrected	water	conte	nt for ma	aterial	passin	g 0.425ı	mm				Liqu	idity Ir	ndex					0.08	
Sample re	tained	2mm	sieve		(Assun	ned)				0 %	NHE	3C Moo	dified	(l'p)				n/a	
Curing time 24 hrs Clay Content Not analysed Derived Activity														No	ot ana	alysed			
C=CLAY Plasticity I % (Ip) M=SILT	Index	70 60 50 40 30 20 10 0 0	10	20	CL ML 30	CI MI 40	50	CH MH 60	70	CV MV 80 Plastic	90	CE ME 100	110	12 Figure	20 8	Liqu	Low Medium High		%
Method of F Method of ⁻ Type of San Comments:	Prepara Test: nple Ke :	ation: •y:	BS EN IS BS EN IS U=Undis ⁴	0: 178 0: 178 turbed,	92-1: 2 92-1: 2 B=Bulk	2014 & 2014 & :, D=Distr	BS 13 [°] BS 13 [°] urbed,	77: Par 77: Par J=Jar, V	t 2: 19 t 2: 19 V=Wat	∂90: 4.2 ∂90: 3.2, 4 :er, SPT=Sp	I.4, 5. Iit Spo	.3, 5.4 con Sar	nple, (C=Cor	e Cut	tter			

Contract	Τ	Weel	ey															
Serial No.		36855	5_1															
Borehole		DET	ERMIN	NATIO DER	ON OF W IVATION Water	/ater (1 of pl. 1	CONT ASTIC	ENT, L XITY IN	iquie Dex /) LIMIT A AND LIQI	ND I UIDIT	PLAST Y IND	IC LIN)EX	літ А Т	٩ND			
/ Pit No.	Deptr m	ו Type	Sample Refere	ence	Content (W) %				Desc	ription						Rema	⁻ ks	
WS2	3.90 · 4.00	L	4		34.8	Stiff close grey mot	əly fissur ttling, an	ed dark y d decayer	ellowish d roots.	ו brown CLAY	with o	casional	bluish					
				PR	EPARATI	ON					Liqu	id Lim	it				89) %
Method of	fprep	aratior	1						Fro	om natura	I Plas	tic Lim	nit				31	%
Sample retained 0.425mm sieve(Assumed)0 %Plasticity Index																58	} %	
Corrected	water	[.] conte	ent for r	nater	ial passin	g 0.425r	mm				Liqu	idity Ir	ndex				0.06)
Sample re	tained	l 2mm	sieve		(Assur	ned)				0 %	NHE	3C Moo	dified	(l'p)			n/a	1
Curing time 99 hrs Clay Content Not analysed Derived Activity														Not	analysec	ł		
C=CLAY Plasticity I % (Ip) M=SILT	Index	70 60 50 40 30 20 10 0 0	10	2(CL ML 30	CI MI 40	50	CH MH 60	70	CV MV 80 Plastic	× 90	CE ME 100 rt BS593(110	12 Figure	20	Low Medium High	NHBC Volume Change Potential	%
Method of I Method of ⁷ Type of San Comments:	Prepara Test: nple Ke :	ation: ∻y:	BS EN BS EN U=Und	ISO: 1 ISO: 1 listurbo	7892-1: 2 7892-1: 2 ed, B=Bulk	2014 & 2014 & ., D=Distr	BS 13 [°] BS 13 [°] urbed,	77: Par 77: Par J=Jar, V	t 2: 19 t 2: 19 V=Wat	990: 4.2 990: 3.2, 4 ter, SPT=Sp	1.4, 5. iit Spo	3, 5.4 con Sar	nple, (C=Cor	e Cut	ter		

Contract Weeley																				
Serial No.		36855	5_1																	
		DET	ERMIN/	ATION C DERIVAT)F WA TON (ATER (OF PL/	CONT ASTIC	ENT, L CITY IN	iquie Dex /	D LIMIT A	ND F JIDIT	·LAST Y IND	IC LIN EX	/IT A	AND					
Borehole / Pit No.	Deptł m	h S Type	Sample Referen	Wat Cont ice (W)	ter tent %		-		Desc	ription						rks		_		
WS2	5.70 · 6.00	D	-	34	. 2 s	Stiff fissu	red dark	< grey CLA		_										
PREPARATION Liquid Limit														9	' 5 %					
Method of preparation From natural Plastic Limit														2	<mark>:9</mark> %					
Sample re	tained	10.425	mm siev@	e (A	Issume	ed)				0%	Plas	ticity I	ndex				6	<mark>6</mark> %		
Corrected	water	conte	nt for ma	aterial pa	issing	0.425r	mm				Liqu	idity Ir	ndex				0.0	18		
Sample re	tained	l 2mm	sieve	(A	Issume	ed)				0%	NHB	C Mod	dified	(l'p)) n/a					
Curing tim	1e			24 hrs		Clay Content Not analysed						Derived Activity					Not analysed			
C=CLAY Plasticity I % (Ip) M=SILT	Index	70 60 50 40 30 20 10 0 0		CI		CI MI 40	50	CH MH 60	70	CV MV 80 Plastici	90 ty Char	CE ME 100 t BS593(110	12 Figure	20	Liow Medium High	mini the change Potential	, t %		
Method of I Method of ⁻ Type of San Comments:	Prepara Test: nple Ke :	ation: ∍y:	BS EN IS BS EN IS U=Undist	0: 17892 0: 17892 turbed, B=	2-1: 20 2-1: 20 =Bulk, I)14 &)14 & D=Distu	BS 137 BS 137 urbed,	77: Par 77: Par J=Jar, W	t 2: 19 t 2: 19 V=Wat	990: 4.2 990: 3.2, 4 er, SPT=Sp	I.4, 5. lit Spc	3, 5.4)on Sar	nple, (C=Cor€	e Cut	tter				

Contract		Weel	әу																	
Serial No.		36855	5_1																	
		DET	ERMIN	ATION (JF W TION	'ATER (OF PL	CONT ASTIC	ENT, L SITY IN	iquie Dex A	D LIMIT A	AND F JIDIT	PLAST Y IND	IC LIN EX	/IT AN	ND					
Borehole / Pit No.	Deptł m	n : Type	Sample Referen	Wa Con Ice (W	ater itent () %				Desc	ription					F	Remark	S			
WS3	0.55 · 0.75	- D	-	40	0.3	Firm yello	owish br	own CLAY	Y with ra	re recently a	ctive ro	ots.								
				PREPA	RATIO	ON					Liqu	id Lim	it				93	%		
Method of preparation From natural Plastic Limit														29	%					
Sample re ⁻	tained	0.425	mm siev	e (/	Assum	ned)				0 %	Plas	ticity I	ndex				64	%		
Corrected	water	conte	nt for ma	aterial pa	assinç	g 0.425ı	mm				Liqu	idity Ir	ndex				0.18			
Sample re ⁻	tained	l 2mm	sieve	(/	Assum	ned)				0 %	NHB	C Moo	dified	(l'p) n/a						
Curing tim	ıe			24 hrs		Clay Content Not analysed						ved A	ctivity		Not analysed					
C=CLAY Plasticity I % (Ip) M=SILT	Index	70 60 50 40 30 20 10 0 0	10	C)L //L 30	CI MI 40	50	CH MH 60	70	CV MV 80 Plastici	× 90 ity Char	CE ME 100 t BS5930	110	120 Figure 8	L	Low Medium High	, pitting the second se	%		
Method of I Method of Type of San Comments:	Prepara Test: nple Ke :	ation: ÷y:	BS EN IS BS EN IS U=Undis	0: 1789: 0: 1789: turbed, B	2-1: 2 2-1: 2 =Bulk,	2014 & 2014 & , D=Disti	BS 13 BS 13 urbed,	77: Par 77: Par J=Jar, V	t 2: 19 t 2: 19 V=Wat	990: 4.2 990: 3.2, 4 er, SPT=Sp	1.4, 5. Ilit Spc	3, 5.4 oon Sar	nple, C	=Core (Cutte	er				

Contract		Weele	еу													
Serial No.		36855	5_1													
		DET	ERMIN	ATION OF V DERIVATIO	VATER C	CONTENT	, LIQUI INDEX	ID LIMIT A AND LIQU	ND PLAST JIDITY IND	IC LIM EX	IT AND)				
Borehole / Pit No.	Depth m	n S Type	Sample Referen	Water Content ce (W) %			Des	scription				Remark	(S			
WS3	2.80 - 3.00	D	-	39.1	Firm close grey mott	ely fissured da lling, rare ora	ark yellowi nge silt pa	ish brown CLAY rtings, and dec	with occasiona ayed roots.	l bluish						
PREPARATION													84	%		
Method of	fprepa	aratior	1				Fr	om natural	Plastic Lim	it			30	%		
Sample ret	tained	0.425	mm siev	e (Assu	med)			0 %	Plasticity I	ndex			54	%		
Corrected	water	conte	nt for m	aterial passir	ng 0.425r	nm			Liquidity II	ndex			0.17			
Sample ret	tained	2mm	sieve	(Assu	med)			0 %	NHBC Mod	dified (I	'p)	n/a				
Curing time	е			24 hrs	Clay	Content	Not an	nalysed	Derived A	ctivity	Not analysed					
C=CLAY Plasticity I % (Ip) M=SILT	ndex	70 60 50 40 30 20 10 0 0	10	CL	CI NII 40	CI	H D 70	CV × MV 80 Plastici	CE CE ME 90 100 ty Chart BS5930	110 D: 2015: Fig	120 gure 8	Low Medium High	iii NHBC Volume Change Potential	6		
Method of F Method of T Type of Sam Comments:	Prepara Test: nple Ke	ation: ey:	BS EN IS BS EN IS U=Undis	O: 17892-1: O: 17892-1: turbed, B=Bul	2014 & I 2014 & I k, D=Distu	BS 1377: BS 1377: ırbed, J=Ja	Part 2: 1 Part 2: 1 r, W=Wa	1990: 4.2 1990: 3.2, 4 ater, SPT=Sp	4, 5.3, 5.4 lit Spoon Sar	nple, C=	Core Cu	utter				

Contract		Weel	әу														
Serial No.		36855	j_1														
		DET	ERMINA C	TION OF W	ATER CO	ONTENT, I	JDEX /) LIMIT A	ND PLAST	TIC LIM	IIT ANI	D					
Borehole / Pit No.	Deptł m	n : Type	Sample Reference	Water Content ce (W) %			Desc	ription				Remarks					
WS3	4.90 5.00	- L	5	38.2	Firm fissur	ed dark grey Cl											
PREPARATION Liquid Limit												98	%				
Method of preparation From natural Plastic Limit													29	%			
Sample retained 0.425mm sieve (Assumed) 0 % Plasticity Index													69	%			
Corrected water content for material passing 0.425mm Liquidity Index													0.13				
Sample re [.]	tained	l 2mm	sieve	(Assur	ned)			0 %	NHBC Mo	dified (l'p)	n/a					
Curing tim	1e		Ç) 8 hrs	Clay	Content	Not ana	alysed	Derived A	ctivity	Not analysed						
C=CLAY Plasticity I % (Ip) M=SILT	Index	70 60 50 40 30 20 10 0 0	10	CL ML 20 30	CI MI 40	CH	70	CV MV 80 Plastici	CE CE ME 90 100	110 10: 2015: F	120	High Lidnin High	6 time Change Potential	%			
Method of I Method of Type of San Comments:	Prepara Test: nple Ke	ation: ≥y:	BS EN ISC BS EN ISC U=Undist): 17892-1: 2): 17892-1: 2 urbed, B=Bulk	2014 & B 2014 & B ., D=Distur	S 1377: Pa S 1377: Pa rbed, J=Jar, '	rt 2: 19 rt 2: 19 W=Wat	 →90: 4.2 →90: 3.2, 4 ∴er, SPT=Spl 	4, 5.3, 5.4 lit Spoon Sa	mple, C=	=Core Cu	utter					

Contract		Weel	еу		J															
Serial No.		3685!	5_1																	
	<u> </u>	DET	rermin,		N OF W	ATER (CONT ASTIC	ENT, L' `ITY IN			ND F	PLAST ™ INC	IC LIN NFX	/IT A	ND					
Borehole / Pit No.	Deptł m	ר י Type	Sample Referer		Water ontent (W) %				Desc	ription		<u> </u>				Remarl	<s< td=""><td></td></s<>			
WS4	1.70 · 1.90	D	-		29.6	Stiff clos∈ grey mot	ely fissur tling, or:	ed dark ye ange silt p	ellowish partings,	brown CLAY and rare dec	with oc ayed ro	casional ots.	bluish							
PREPARATION Liquid Limit														85	%					
Method of preparation From natural Plastic Limit														29	%					
Sample re [.]	tained	0.425	mm siev	'e	(Assur	ned)				0 %	Plast	ticity I	ndex				56	%		
Corrected	water	conte	ent for ma	aterial	l passing	g 0.425r	mm				Liqu	idity Ir	ndex				0.01			
Sample re [.]	tained	2mm	sieve		(Assur	ned)				0 %	NHB	SC Mod	dified	(l'p)		n/a				
Curing tim	ie		_	97 hr:	S	Clay	/ Cont	ent r	Deri	ved A	ctivity			Not a	nalysed					
C=CLAY Plasticity I % (Ip) M=SILT	Index	70 60 50 40 30 20 10 0 0	10	20	CL ML 30	CI MI 40	50	CH MH 60	70	CV × MV 80 Plastic	90 ity Char	CE ME 100 t BS593(110	12C	0	Low Medium High	NHBC Volume Change Potential	%		
Method of I Method of Type of San Comments:	Prepara Test: nple Ke :	ation: ≩y:	BS EN IS BS EN IS U=Undis	30: 178 30: 178 turbed	892-1: 2 892-1: 2 I, B=Bulk	2014 & 1 2014 & 1 , D=Disti	BS 13 BS 13 urbed,	77: Part 77: Part J=Jar, W	t 2: 19 t 2: 19 V=Wat [,]	790: 4.2 790: 3.2, 4 er, SPT=Sp	I.4, 5. lit Spc	3, 5.4 oon Sar	nple, C	:=Core	Cutt	ter				

Contract		Weel	ey																	
Serial No.	\neg	3685	<u>-</u> , 5_1																	
	`	DET	FERMIN	atio Deri'	N OF W VATION	/ATER (J OF PL/	CONT ASTIC	ENT, L CITY IN	iquie Dex /	D LIMIT A	AND F Jidit	PLAST Y IND	IC LIN EX	ЛІТ А	AND					
Borehole / Pit No.	Deptł m	n : Type	Sample Referer		Water Content (W) %			<u> </u>	Desc	ription		• -				Rema	ŕks			
WS4	3.60 · 3.80	- D	-		34.1	Stiff close silt partir	ely fissur ngs, rare	red dark y bluish gre	ellowish ey mottl) brown CLAY ling, and seler	with oc nite crys	ccasional stals.	orange	Speci prese	imen o ence o	n dried at 80°C due to the e of selenite.				
				PRE	PARATI	ON					Liqu	id Lim	it	•			94	%		
Method of	f prep:	aratior	ו 						Fro	m natura	l Plas	tic Lim	nit				28	%		
Sample re	tained	0.425	mm siev	′e	(Assur	ned)				0 %	Plas	ticity I	ndex				66	%		
Corrected	water	⁻ conte	nt for m	ateria	al passing	g 0.425r	mm				Liqu	idity Ir	ndex				0.09)		
Sample ret	tained	l 2mm	sieve		(Assur	ned)				0 %	NHB	SC Mod	dified	(l'p)		n/a				
Curing tim	ie			99 hi	rs	Clay	Deri	Derived Activity					analysed	I						
C=CLAY Plasticity I % (Ip) M=SILT	Index	70 60 50 40 30 20 10 0 0	10	20	CL ML 30	CI MI 40	50	CH MH 60	70	CV MV 80 Plastic	90 ity Char	CE ME 100 t BS5930	110	12 Figure	20	Low Medium High	I NHBC Volume Change Potential	%		
Method of F Method of ⁻ Type of San Comments:	Prepara Test: nple Ke :	ation: ∍y:	BS EN IS BS EN IS U=Undis	30: 17 30: 17 sturbed	7892-1: 2 7892-1: 2 d, B=Bulk	2014 & 2014 & :, D=Distu	BS 13 BS 13 urbed,	77: Par 77: Par J=Jar, V	t 2: 19 t 2: 19 V=Wat	990: 4.2 990: 3.2, 4 :er, SPT=Sp	4.4, 5. Ilit Spo	3, 5.4 oon Sar	nple, (C=Cor	e Cut	tter				


TEST REPORT ISSUED BY SOIL PROPERTY TESTING LTD DATE ISSUED: 28/05/2020



Contract		Weele	эу												
Serial No.		36855	j_1				·								
		DET	ERMINA D	TION OF W		ONTENT,	LIQUII NDEX /	D LIMIT A	ND PLAST	IC LIM	IIT ANI	D			
Borehole / Pit No.	Deptł m	h : Type	Sample Reference	Water Content ce (W) %	Description						Remarks				
WS4	5.90 6.00	- L	6	38.3	Stiff slightly fissured dark grey CLAY.										
				PREPARATI	NC				Liquid Lim	it			96	%	
Method of	fprep	aratior	1				Fro	om natural	Plastic Lim	nit			29 %		
Sample re [.]	tained	10.425	mm sieve	(Assun	ned)			0 %	Plasticity I	ndex		67 %			
Corrected	water	conte	nt for ma	terial passing	រ 0.425m	ım			Liquidity I	ndex		0.14			
Sample re [.]	tained	l 2mm	sieve	(Assun	ned)			0 %	NHBC Mor	dified ((l'p) n/a				
Curing tim	1e		ç	19 hrs	Clay	Clay Content Not analysed Deriv				ived Activity Not analyse			alysed		
C=CLAY Plasticity I % (Ip) M=SILT	Index	70 60 50 40 30 20 10 0 0		CL CL ML 20 30	CI MI 40	CH	70	CV MV 80 Plastici	CE CE ME 90 100 ty Chart BS593	110 D: 2015: F	120 igure 8	Lidnin High	6 time Change Potential	%	
Method of I Method of Type of San Comments:	Prepara Test: nple Ke	ation: ∍y:	BS EN ISC BS EN ISC U=Undist): 17892-1: 2): 17892-1: 2 Jrbed, B=Bulk	2014 & B 2014 & B , D=Distu	S 1377: Pa S 1377: Pa rbed, J=Jar,	art 2: 19 art 2: 19 W=Wat	990: 4.2 990: 3.2, 4 ter, SPT=Spl	4, 5.3, 5.4 lit Spoon Sar	nple, C=	=Core Cu	utter			



Chemistry to deliver results The right chemistry to deliver results Chemtest Ltd. Depot Road Newmarket CB8 0AL Tel: 01638 606070 Email: info@chemtest.com

Report No.:	20-12539-1		
Initial Date of Issue:	21-May-2020		
Client	Compass Geotechnical Limited		
Client Address:	13 Willow Park, Upton Lane Stoke Golding Warwickshire CV13 6EU		
Contact(s):	Rachel@compassgeotechnical.co.uk		
Project	Weeley		
Quotation No.:	Q19-18078	Date Received:	18-May-2020
Order No.:	192518	Date Instructed:	18-May-2020
No. of Samples:	8		
Turnaround (Wkdays):	5	Results Due:	22-May-2020
Date Approved:	21-May-2020		
Approved By:			

Details:

Glynn Harvey, Technical Manager



<u> Results - Soil</u>

Client: Compass Geotechnical Limited	Chemtest Job No.:		20-12539	20-12539	20-12539	20-12539	20-12539	20-12539	20-12539	20-12539		
Quotation No.: Q19-18078	Chemtest Sample ID.:			1005441	1005442	1005443	1005444	1005445	1005446	1005447	1005448	
	Client Sample ID.:			ES1								
	Sample Location:			WS1	WS1	WS2	WS2	WS3	WS3	WS4	WS4	
	Sample Type:			SOIL								
	Тор 🛙		Top De	oth (m):	0.5	4.5	1.1	5.7	0.55	2.8	1.7	3.6
	Bottom Depth (m):		0.7	4.8	1.4	6.0	0.75	3.0	1.9	3.8		
	Date Sampl		ampled:	14-May-2020								
			Time Sa	ampled:	0:00	0:00	0:00	0:00	0:00	0:00	0:00	0:00
Determinand	Accred.	SOP	Units	LOD								
Moisture	N	2030	%	0.020	16	22	12	22	25	24	19	21
Total Potential Sulphate as SO4	N	2175	%	0.030	0.042	1.4	0.11	1.4	0.099	0.033	0.039	0.51
pH (2.5:1)	N	2010		4.0	8.1	8.7	8.6	8.9	8.2	8.0	8.2	7.8
Sulphate (2:1 Water Soluble) as SO4	U	2120	g/l	0.010	< 0.010	0.12	0.014	0.10	< 0.010	< 0.010	0.017	0.33
Sulphate (Acid Soluble)	U	2430	%	0.010	< 0.010	0.072	< 0.010	0.11	0.025	0.011	< 0.010	0.37



Test Methods

SOP	Title	Parameters included	Method summary
2010	pH Value of Soils	рН	pH Meter
2030	Moisture and Stone Content of Soils(Requirement of MCERTS)	Moisture content	Determination of moisture content of soil as a percentage of its as received mass obtained at <37°C.
2040	Soil Description(Requirement of MCERTS)	Soil description	As received soil is described based upon BS5930
2120	Water Soluble Boron, Sulphate, Magnesium & Chromium	Boron; Sulphate; Magnesium; Chromium	Aqueous extraction / ICP-OES
2175	Total Sulphur in Soils	Total Sulphur	Determined by high temperature combustion under oxygen, using an Eltra elemental analyser.
2430	Total Sulphate in soils	Total Sulphate	Acid digestion followed by determination of sulphate in extract by ICP-OES.

Chemtest The right chemistry to deliver results

Report Information

Key

- U UKAS accredited
- M MCERTS and UKAS accredited
- N Unaccredited
- S This analysis has been subcontracted to a UKAS accredited laboratory that is accredited for this analysis
- SN This analysis has been subcontracted to a UKAS accredited laboratory that is not accredited for this analysis
- T This analysis has been subcontracted to an unaccredited laboratory
- I/S Insufficient Sample
- U/S Unsuitable Sample
- N/E not evaluated
- < "less than"
- > "greater than"

Comments or interpretations are beyond the scope of UKAS accreditation The results relate only to the items tested Uncertainty of measurement for the determinands tested are available upon request None of the results in this report have been recovery corrected All results are expressed on a dry weight basis The following tests were analysed on samples as received and the results subsequently corrected to a dry weight basis TPH, BTEX, VOCs, SVOCs, PCBs, Phenols For all other tests the samples were dried at < 37°C prior to analysis All Asbestos testing is performed at the indicated laboratory Issue numbers are sequential starting with 1 all subsequent reports are incremented by 1

Sample Deviation Codes

- A Date of sampling not supplied
- B Sample age exceeds stability time (sampling to extraction)
- C Sample not received in appropriate containers
- D Broken Container
- E Insufficient Sample (Applies to LOI in Trommel Fines Only)

Sample Retention and Disposal

All soil samples will be retained for a period of 45 days from the date of receipt All water samples will be retained for 14 days from the date of receipt Charges may apply to extended sample storage

If you require extended retention of samples, please email your requirements to:

customerservices@chemtest.com



Appendix (iv) Plots

Report No: 212518B

November 2021



Preliminary Phase 2 Report for Development of Land to the South of Thorpe Road, Weeley, Essex

Report No: 212518B

November 2021



Report No: 212518B

November 2021



Report No: 212518B

November 2021



Report No: 212518B

November 2021



Report No: 212518B

November 2021



Report No: 212518B

November 2021



